

# SAKER FALCON *Falco cherrug* REINTRODUCTION IN BULGARIA

# **FEASIBILITY STUDY**



© Nedko Nedialkov

## Compiled by:

Dimitar Ragyov (1), Elena Kmetova (2), Andrew Dixon (3), Kamila Franz (4), (5), Yordan Koshev (6), Nedko Nedialkov (7)

Sofia 2009



This document is a result from activities of Southeast Europe Saker Falcon Network and project "Saker Falcon in Bulgaria – Research and Conservation" (2006-2009), co-ordinated by Central Laboratory of General Ecology – Bulgarian Academy of Sciences.

#### **Recommended citation:**

Ragyov, D., Kmetova, E., Dixon, A., Franz, K., Koshev, Y. and Nedialkov, N. (2009) Saker Falcon *Falco cherrug* Reintroduction in Bulgaria: Feasibility Study. SESN. Sofia, 2009.



Saker Falcon fledglings on their nest in Western Balkan Mountains in 1980s. © T. Michev

# CONTENTS

CONTENTS	4
INTRODUCTION	6
DISTRIBUTION AND POPULATION STATUS.	7
Conservation status	9
STATUS OF THE SAKER FALCON IN BULGARIA	11
Former status	11
Current status	11
Reasons for decline and extinction	14
Possibilities for natural recolonisation	17
Concluding remarks	18
HABITAT REQUIREMENTS OF SAKER FALCONS.	20
General description	20
Habitat use in Bulgaria	21
Current habitat use in the Western Palearctic	22
AREA ASSESSMENTS	24
Potential release area size.	25
Food supply	27
Nest site availability	28
Protected status	28
Evaluation	29
General suitability of surveyed areas for Saker Falcons	29
Selection of release area	31
Central Balkan Mountains	31
Prey availability	33
Nest sites	34
	34
REINTRODUCTION STRATEGY	35
1	35
	36
	36
ASSESSMENT OF DONOR STOCK	38

Taxonomic history of the Saker Falcon	38
Conclusions	38
Captive-bred birds	40
Wild birds	40
POPULATION MODELS	41
Model description	41
Model of the effects of harvesting potential donor populations	41
Population structure and dynamics	41
Results	42
Preliminary model of hypothetical new established population	45
CRITERIA TO JUDGE SUCCESS	47
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	48
REFERENCES	49
Appendix 1	57
Appendix 2	58

## INTRODUCTION

The purposes of this document are: i) to make an assessment of whether or not reintroduction is a suitable and feasible conservation management option for restoring the Saker Falcon as a breeding bird in Bulgaria; ii) to outline the strategies of a potential reintroduction, following the best practices in similar conservation projects and the IUCN criteria for reintroductions; iii) to serve as a tool in preparation and implementation of any Saker reintroduction projects and other conservation activities.

The document is broken down into 8 sections:

The first section provides a broad overview of the distribution, population and conservation status of the Saker Falcon. The European Union holds less than 2% of the global Saker Falcon breeding population, but the species has a high conservation profile with its own EU Single Species Action Plan (Nagy & Demeter, 2006). In recent years the species has been the focus of two EU LIFE projects; one in Hungary and Slovakia (5-year project initiated in 2006) and the other, on Sakers and Imperial Eagles, in Bulgaria (5-year project initiated in 2009). These activities serve to highlight the high conservation value placed on the Saker Falcon in the European Union.

The second section provides information on the past and present status of breeding Saker Falcons in Bulgaria; evaluate the factors that could have caused their decline and assess the possibilities for natural recolonisation.

The third section makes an overview of the Saker Falcon, its basic biology and habitat requirements. This provides a basis for the following (fourth) section, which assesses 15 specific areas of Bulgaria in relation to their suitability for breeding Saker Falcons. These 15 areas exemplify parts of the wider countryside in Bulgaria that the species could potentially occupy. Some of these areas are also assessed in relation to their suitability as potential release areas for Saker Falcons in a reintroduction project.

The fifth section examines reintroduction as potential conservation management strategy for Saker Falcon in Bulgaria and this is followed by a review of our current knowledge on the variation between Sakers in different geographical regions (sixth section). We then introduce some population models to assess the impact of harvesting juvenile Sakers for translocation and a model for population re-establishment following reintroduction (seventh section). Finally, we end with criteria that can be used to judge the success of a potential reintroduction project (eighth section).



Former Saker Falcon breeding areas in Balkan Mountains. © D. Ragyov

# DISTRIBUTION AND POPULATION STATUS

Saker Falcons occur across a wide area of the Palearctic region from eastern Europe to east Asia, breeding in Afghanistan, Austria, Bulgaria, China, Croatia, Czech Republic, Georgia, Hungary, Iran, Iraq, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, Mongolia, Poland, Romania, Russia, Serbia, Slovakia, Ukraine, Uzbekistan, Tajikistan, Turkey, Turkmenistan, and possibly India (Ladakh) and Pakistan, with wintering or passage populations regularly in Italy, Malta, Cyprus, Israel, Jordan, Egypt, Libya, Sudan, Tunisia, Ethiopia, Kenya, Saudi Arabia, Yemen, Oman, UAE, Bahrain, Kuwait, Pakistan, Iran, India, Nepal, Afghanistan and Azerbaijan, with much smaller numbers or vagrants reaching many other countries (MEFRG, 2009; Dixon, 2009; BirdLife International, 2009; Figure 1).



Figure 1. Breeding (dark shading) and wintering (light shading) areas of Saker Falcons. Reproduced from MEFRG (2009)

Population data is scanty for much of the Asian part of the breeding range, but the most recent estimate of the global population is between 9,400-17,700 breeding pairs (Dixon, 2007; 2009). In some parts of the range regional populations are increasing, yet in others it is stable or declining. The overall global population is believed to be declining, primarily because of reductions in large Asian populations in Russia, Kazakhstan, Central Asian states and China.

The Saker Falcon is now widely regarded as being either polytypic with two sub-species, the nominate western *cherrug* and the eastern *milvipes* races (Vaurie, 1959) or monotypic showing clinal variation and a high degree of individual polymorphism (Eastham, 2001). Genetic analysis using mitochondrial and microsatellite markers did not detect any significant population substructuring across the Palearctic breeding range of the Saker Falcon (Nittinger *et al.*, 2007).

In the Western Palearctic region (as defined by Cramp *et al.*, 1980) the breeding population is estimated at 713-842 pairs (Table 1). This estimate excludes the provinces in Iraq, Iran and Kazakhstan that are within the Western Palearctic and for which no data exists. The current breeding distribution of the Saker Falcon in the Western Palearctic is presented in Figure 1. The Western Palearctic is at the western end of the global distribution range and holds less than 10% of the global breeding population.

Country	Population	Date of	Source of Information	15 year Trend
	Estimate	Estimate		(Dixon, 2007; MEFRG, 2009)
Austria	20-25 bp	2004	Mebs & Schmidt, 2006	Slight increase
Bulgaria	0-3 bp	2009	This study	Declining/Extinct
Croatia	3-5 bp	2009	D. Glica	Unknown
Czech Republic	15-16 bp	2008	D. Horal	Stable
Georgia	3-5 bp	2000-2003	Nagy & Demeter, 2006	Unknown
Hungary	214-230 bp	2009	I. Balazs	Increasing
Iraq (WP)	Unknown	NA	NA	Unknown
Iran (WP)	Unknown	NA	NA	Unknown
Kazakhstan (WP)	Unknown	NA	Wassink & Oreel, 2007	Unknown
Moldova	10-12 bp	2005-2006	V. Vetrov, Y. Milobog	Unknown
Poland	0-2 bp	1998	Augst, 1998	Unknown
Romania	2-12 bp	2006	Z. Domahidi	Stable
Russia (WP)	40-45 bp	2007	Karyakin, 2008	Declining
Serbia	55-60 bp	2008	M. Tucakov	Increasing
Slovakia	31-32 bp	2008	L. Deutschova per I. Balasz	Increasing
Turkey	50 bp	2007	Dixon et al., 2009	Unknown
Ukraine	270-345 bp	2005-2007	V. Vetrov, Y. Milobog	Increasing
Western Palearctic	713-842			

Table 1. Recent Saker Falcon population estimates in the Western Palearctic (WP)



Figure 2. Current Saker Falcon breeding range, numbers and population trends in the Western Palearctic region (excluding Iraq, Iran and Kazakhstan)

### CONSERVATION STATUS

The Saker Falcon is listed as "Endangered" (EN) in the IUCN Red List (IUCN, 2009), though this global listing status is currently under review. At a national level, the Saker Falcon is listed in the Bulgarian Red Data Book (Michev, 1985) as "Endangered" and it is to be uplisted in the new edition as "Critically Endangered" (Domuschiev *et al.*, in prep.). The species is also included in the appendices/annexes of the following International Conventions, ratified by Bulgaria:

- The Convention of European Wildlife and Natural Habitats (Bern Convention)
- The Convention on the Conservation of Migratory Species of Wild Animals (Bonn Convention)

 The Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Flora and Fauna (CITES)

### **EU Directives**

Bulgaria joined European Union in 2007. An obligation of the country under the EC Birds (79/409/EEC) and Habitat Directives (92/43/EEC) is "to ensure that protected species (and habitats) are maintained in, or restored to, favorable conservation status".

#### **Convention on Biological Diversity**

Bulgaria has been a Party to the Convention on Biological Diversity since 2003. Article 9 (c) states: "Each Contracting Party shall, as far as possible and as appropriate, and predominantly for the purpose of complementing in-situ measures adopt measures for the recovery and rehabilitation of threatened species and for their reintroduction into their natural habitats under appropriate conditions"

#### **Bulgarian Biodiversity Law**

Saker Falcon is listed in Annexes 2 and 3 of the Biodiversity Act (2004). Reintroduction and restocking is one of the sixth tools for conservation of extinct or threatened species from wild flora and fauna in their native habitats (under Article 35).

#### The Hunting and Game Protection Act

Article 65, Section 12 of the Act bans the use of falcons and other birds of prey, regardless their species and origin, as means for hunting.

# STATUS OF THE SAKER FALCON IN BULGARIA

### • Former status

Prior to the 1930's Saker Falcons were common and widely distributed in Bulgaria, especially in open hilly areas and Danube River valley (reviewed by Ragyov & Shishkova, 2006). Based on three decades ornithological research, Arabdzhiev (1962) stated that "*the species is extremely rare in Bulgaria*", indicating a significant decline after the 1920's. In the latter half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century the breeding population was believed to be less than 50 pairs (population assessments are summarized in Table 2). Further decline was noted by the late 1990's (Stoyanov & Kouzmanov, 1998) and the population was estimated at 2-6 breeding pairs (BirdLife International, 2004).

PERIOD	STATUS	REFERENCE
Late 19 <sup>th</sup> – early 20 <sup>th</sup> cent.	"Widespread, Common, Abundant"	Farman, 1868; Elwes & Buckley, 1870; Sintenis, 1877; Reiser, 1894; Floericke, 1918
1930's – 1950's	"Extremely rare"	Arabadzhiev, 1962
1960's – 1970's	30 – 50 pairs	Baumgart, 1977, 1978, 1991
1980's – 1990's	15 – 50 pairs	Michev, 1985; Michev & Petrov 1985; Nankinov <i>et al.</i> , 1991; Kostadinova, 1997; Stoyanov & Kouzmanov, 1998; Boev, 1991

### • Current status

The current situation in the 21<sup>st</sup> century is characterized by the continuing decline of the breeding population that started in late 1990's, though reporting of the status of Bulgarian Sakers is complicated by differing assessments. Since 2000 population estimates vary between 2 and 15 breeding pairs / breeding territories. Most of them were produced by the Bulgarian Society for

the Protection of Birds (BSPB) - summarized in Table 3. The accuracy of these assessments is unknown but they reflect an increased survey effort and better coverage of the country than previously. Details of many of these records are unclear i.e. there is no reference to the observer, no information on the location and date of the observation, nor any reference to the description or behavior of the birds. The recording units used by BSPB are inconsistent and refer to breeding territories and breeding pairs, without explanation as to how these have been defined from sight records of birds; no nests have been found. In order to protect sites from disturbance, BSPB maintain a policy of strict secrecy in relation to their Saker Falcon observation records. This secrecy, which extends beyond simply suppressing the geographical location of the Saker Falcon records, combined with the production of several different population estimates, even for the same year (Table 3) means that it is impossible to verify the claims made by BSPB.

The last documented successful breeding attempt of Saker Falcons in Bulgaria was in 1997. The last documented active nest was in 1998 - a pair successfully hatched chicks, but lately the brood disappeared (Domuschiev *in litt.*). After this date there are three records that we have classified as evidence of 'confirmed breeding'. All of them relate to sightings of one or two adults flying with a young bird in July-August, indicating that these young birds had hatched locally in 1998, 1999 and 2005 (I. Angelov; D. Gradinarov; V. Kojchev). Most recently, BSPB have claimed that there are at least nine breeding pairs of Saker Falcons in Bulgaria (Gradinarov & Iankov, 2009). Whilst at the same time, for the period 2006-09, they report that they have evidence of only two breeding attempts, though no active nests were recorded.

Independent data apart from that produced by the BSPB is also available. Survey teams from the Central Laboratory of General Ecology (CLGE) with cooperation of other organizations (Green Balkans Federation, Birds of Prey Protection Society /BPPS/, Fund for Wild Flora & Fauna /FWFF/ and Institute of Zoology) implemented a four-year Saker survey from 2006-09. The survey was targeted at localities where Saker Falcons had previously been recorded in Bulgaria. Potentially suitable habitats were also explored. Total size of the surveyed territories comprises more than 10% of Bulgarian territory (> 11,000 km<sup>2</sup>). Records from the past were categorized by their priority – *High* and *Low Priority*. High Priority records comprised confirmed and probable breeding records where the habitat had not drastically changed whilst the Low Priority records comprised (i) all possible breeding records, (ii) confirmed and probable

records where habitat was altered to the extent that it no longer supported other birds of prey and (iii) records in areas that had been intensively surveyed in the previous 10 years but where Sakers had not been recorded during the breeding season. The methods used to classify Saker Falcon records in terms of 'confirmed', 'probable' and 'possible' breeding are given in Appendix I. All of the *High Priority* records were explored, together with most of the *Low Priority* records but no breeding pairs were recorded, nor were any single birds observed.

There are several Saker Falcon breeding-season (March-July inclusive) records from Bulgaria during the period 2006-09, which were reported incidentally to GLGE by researchers undertaking various field expeditions. Over the period 2006-09 we obtained 29 records from 26 different localities i.e., 2006: 10 records from 8 localities, 2007: 7 records from 6 localities, 2008: 5 records from 5 localities and 2009: 7 records from 7 localities. Only one record referred to a pair of birds, at coastal location in June 2008, whilst the remainder referred to singletons (five of which were positively identified as adults and one as an immature). The incidental records suggest that the Saker Falcons found in Bulgaria during the breeding season are mainly single birds (either non-breeding or roaming birds from elsewhere). Since 1998, no Saker Falcon nests have been documented in Bulgaria and confirmed breeding was not recorded despite the intensive surveys in 2006-09. Therefore, based on the survey results and incidental reports, the current breeding population is believed to be very small if not extinct.

PERIOD	STATUS	REFERENCE
2002	5 bp	Kostadinova & Mihaylov, 2002
2004	8-12 bp	Nankinov et al., 2004
2004	4-10 bp	Nagy & Demeter, 2006
<2005	"All traditional breeding sites in Bulgaria have been desolated"	Iankov, 2005
2005	$\leq$ 5 bt	Domuschiev, in litt
2005	10-15 bp	Iankov, 2007
2006	Min 6 bt	Ruskov, 2007
2000	About 6 bt	Iankov, 2007
	Min 4 bt (≥5) bt	Ruskov, 2007
2007	Min 2 bp (6-7 bt)	BSPB, 2008a
	Min 7 bt or 5-6 bp	Iankov & Ruskov, 2009
	Min 2 bt	BSPB, 2008a
2008	5-6 bp	BSPB, 2008b
2000	6-7 bp	P. Iankov; BSPB, 2008c
	3-7 bp	D. Gradinarov, P. Iankov BSPB
	9 bp	P. Iankov BSPB
2009	6-9 bp	BSPB, 2009
	Min 9 bp	Gradinarov & Iankov, 2009
	Min 6-9 bp	Gradinarov & Iankov, 2009

Table 3. Recent estimates of the Saker Falcon population in Bulgaria (bp = breeding pairs; bt = occupiedterritories). No Saker Falcon nests have been recorded in Bulgaria since 1998.

## • Reasons for decline and extinction

In the early part of 20<sup>th</sup> century persecution of birds of prey seems had a great impact on their populations. There were government sponsored programmes to eradicate birds of prey from the environment (Arabadzhiev, 1962; Spiridonov, 1977). Persecution continued well into the middle of the century with official data from the National Hunting Society showing that 70,000 raptors were killed in 1957 alone (Arabadzhiev, 1962).

Additionally, habitat loss contributed to the large-scale decline of the Saker Falcon in Bulgaria from the middle of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. Massive changes in agricultural practices dramatically altered the Bulgarian landscape. Habitat loss occurred through abandonment of lowland grazing or conversion to arable crops, which in turn contributed to the decline of important prey species for Sakers such as the European Souslik *Spermophilus citellus* and various grassland birds. In addition, drainage of native wetlands contributed to decline of waterbirds – another Saker Falcon food resource. Persecution and habitat loss were the main reasons for the decline of the Saker in the 20<sup>th</sup> century and consequently a diminished population of 30-50 breeding pairs was restricted mainly to upland areas in the Balkan Mountains by the 1970s (Baumgart, 1978).

The impact of organochlorine pesticides on Saker Falcons is not well documented, but population declines were noted for Peregrines in Eastern Europe from the mid 1950's through to the 1970's. In Bulgaria, the Peregrine population only started showing signs of recovery from the mid 1980's (Stoynov *et al.*, 2007; Ragyov *et al.*, 2009). DDT was used in the 1950's but its use declined in the following decade with the introduction of Aldrin, Dieldrin and Heptaclor. These chemicals were imported and used in Bulgaria from the early 1960s. Most of these chemicals, which were implicated in the population crash of the Peregrine, were used in large quantities until they were eventually banned in 1969, but the Heptaclor was used up to 1991 (MoEW, 2006). It is likely that organochlorine pesticides had some detrimental impact on Saker Falcon populations in Bulgaria, and may have significantly contributed to their disappearance in lowland agricultural regions.

In the 1970's there was a resurgence in the interest of falconry in western Europe, which was accompanied by an increased demand for falcons. Falcons were needed not just for falconry but to stock the newly established breeding centres that were being created to meet the demand for falcons from European falconers. The 1970's and 1980's saw Saker Falcons and Peregrines being taken from many nests in central and eastern Europe, reducing the breeding success of wild populations that had already been badly affected by pesticides. Scheglman (1983) reported that ten groups of falcon poachers operated on the Balkan Peninsula (cited in Michev & Petrov, 1985).

In the 1990's major politic and social changes took place in Bulgaria which lead to a period of economic instability combined with lax enforcement of conservation legislation. This situation enabled criminal gangs, intent on taking wild falcons for commercial gain, to act with relative impunity. By the 1990's the number and/or activities of such gangs increased, as did the frequency of reported nest robberies and trapping. This increase in the illegal, commercial exploitation of wild Saker Falcons coincided with the beginning of the final crash of their population in Bulgaria (Ragyov & Shishkova, 2006; Iankov, 2007). Nest robbery, in an already diminished Saker population, may have been sufficient to reduce the level of recruitment into the breeding population to the extent where it did not compensate for adult mortality rates. Any trapping of breeding Saker Falcons would effectively increase adult 'mortality' by removing the birds from the Bulgarian breeding population.



Young Saker Falcon taken from its nest by poachers in 1997. After a police action the bird was returned to its nest. Later on the bird and its sibling successfully dispersed from the breeding territory. © D. Domuschiev

As with the earlier period, persecution was not the only factor implication in the final population crash, habitat changes probably played a role too. The socio-economic changes of the 1990's saw yet more areas of pasture abandoned or turned-over to cultivation and development

for construction. These changes continue into the 21<sup>st</sup> century with impacts on favoured prey species such as the European Souslik. Over the period 2004-08 Koshev (2008) investigated 90 European Souslik colonies in three regions of Bulgaria; approximately 30% of the colonies had disappeared, 28% were vulnerable to extinction and only 42% were stable compared with the period 1950-1989.

The surge in illegal commercial exploitation of wild falcons in the 1990's has abated and the Bulgarian Peregrine population continues to increase. While in 1980s and 1990s the small number Bulgarian falconers were using wild taken birds, nowadays they tend to use legally imported birds from European breeding facilities. Furthermore, the commercial market for illegally taken chicks in European breeding facilities has also greatly diminished. Protection efforts and enforcement of conservation legislation has improved since the 1990's and Bulgaria's accession to the European Union has increased the profile and level of financial support for conservation activities. The series of recently implemented Saker Falcon conservation projects has increased public awareness of the problem. Consequently, illegal nest robbery and trapping, a major factor in the final extinction of the Saker in Bulgaria, has been minimized if not totally removed. However, major habitat changes continue to take place in the wider Bulgarian countryside, most of which make the agricultural landscape of the lowlands less suitable for Saker Falcons by reducing prey abundance. Nevertheless, the network of protected areas in Bulgaria provide some refuge where Saker Falcons could still potentially exist in numbers comparable to that found in the middle of the 20th century.

#### • Possibilities for natural recolonisation

The western end of Saker Falcon breeding range in the Palearctic is fragmented, with three main population centres located in the Pannonian Basin (Central Europe), steppe areas and agricultural areas of Eastern Europe and the Anatolian Plateau of Turkey.

The Saker population of Central Europe has been steadily increasing over the last couple of decades (Bagyura *et al.*, 2004). Long-term data from ringing recoveries of Hungarian Sakers indicates a relatively high degree of natal philopatry in this population; the distance between the

place of hatching and the place of subsequent breeding ranges between 10 - 130 km (M. Prommer) whilst the same ringing data indicates that juvenile movements are pronounced. This has been verified by recent satellite telemetry of juvenile Sakers (MME, 2009). In 2007-09 43 juvenile Sakers from central Europe (Hungary and Slovakia) were fitted with satellite transmitters. Four of them flew over the Carpathian Mountains to reach Bulgaria (MME, 2009). Despite large dispersive movements in the post-fledging period there is little evidence that these birds settle to breed in areas far removed from their natal origin in Central Europe.

To the east of Bulgaria Saker Falcons breed in steppe and agricultural habitats from Romania to West Kazakhstan, this East European population is larger than that in Central Europe and, unlike the latter, there are no major "geographical barriers" separating it from Bulgaria. However, little is known about the dispersal movements and natal philopatry of East European Sakers. Sakers are rare but regular passage visitors to Bulgaria along the Via Pontica migratory route used by many East European migrants (Michev & Profirorov, *in litt.*).

To the south the Saker breeding population in Turkey, once contiguous with the Bulgarian population is now much diminished and isolated (Dixon *et al.*, 2009; Ragyov *et al.*, 2008).

Long-distance settlement in breeding areas far removed from the area of natal origin has never been recorded in the Saker Falcon and is extremely unlikely to occur in areas without an existing breeding population (as it would require the settlement in a novel area by at least two individuals, male and female, of breeding age). Based on the limited extent of range expansion over the 15 years in Central and Eastern Europe, despite increasing population trends it may be concluded that natural recolonisation of Bulgaria is unlikely within the next couple of decades.

## • Concluding remarks

There is no doubt that the Saker Falcon demise in Bulgaria has been caused by direct human activity i.e., habitat change and persecution. Therefore, there are moral obligations to implement proper measures for species restoration. The Saker Falcon is a candidate as a 'flagship' species for developing public awareness of conservation issues related to direct human persecution and wider landscape changes. The species fits the criteria for "umbrella species" that could help/induce the protection of other species such as the European Souslik and specific habitats e.g. mountain steppe/pastures and stimulate wildlife friendly agricultural land use. It is well suited to promote protected sites within the NATURA 2000 network. The reintroduction in Bulgaria also has international merits as Bulgaria lies between the Saker population centres in Central Europe, Eastern Europe and Turkey, where a reintroduced population could increase connectivity and gene flow between these fragmented populations. The objectives of a Saker Falcon reintroduction project in Bulgaria are to establish a self-sustaining breeding population of Saker Falcons in Bulgaria in order to:

1. Restore the Saker Falcon as a component of ecosystem biodiversity in Bulgaria

2. Promote conservation awareness, thus protecting other wildlife and habitats

3. Increase the capacities of Bulgarian nature conservation organisations via transfer of skills and applications for other threatened species

# HABITAT REQUIREMENTS OF SAKER FALCONS

### • General description

Saker Falcon is one of the group of closely related taxa termed the hierofalcons (comprising Saker Falcon, Gyrfalcon *Falco rusticolus*, Lanner Falcon *Falco biarmicus* and Lagger Falcon *Falco jugger*). The Saker Falcon combines rapid acceleration with high maneuverability to hunt small mammals and birds in open landscapes. Saker Falcons are partial migrants; within a population some individuals are sedentary and remain in the vicinity of their breeding sites, whilst others (including all juveniles) either make dispersal movements or long-distance migrations away from their nest sites.

The Saker is essentially a species of open landscapes such as steppe, open plains or montane plateaus. In the continental, middle latitudes of the Western Palearctic they breed mainly in agricultural and steppe landscapes, with varying amounts of woodland, and in mountain foothills, often bordering or overlapping into forests.

Unlike other large falcons, Sakers frequently feed on small mammals, although birds are also important prey; a very wide range of prey species are taken, depending on local availability. Detailed dietary studies have demonstrated that the prey spectrum taken by breeding Sakers can vary temporally and spatially, both from year to year and between areas within a year depending on prey availability. Mammalian prey ranges in size from small voles, through to larger mammals like sousliks, rabbits and hares. The type of bird species taken range from small passerines up to species as large as herons and bustards.

In common with other species in the order *Falco*, Sakers do not build their own nests; they typically occupy old nests or else usurp nests of other large species such as Raven *Corvus corax*, Common Buzzard *Buteo buteo*, Long-legged buzzard *Buteo rufinus* etc. This feature of its biology means that the Saker is sensitive to nest site availability, which can be a limiting factor

in some regions. Nest sites are normally located in tall trees, cliffs or on human artifacts such as electricity pylons.

• Habitat use in Bulgaria

A review of available Saker Falcon records since the 1860's showed changes in habitat use over the course of time. Up to the 1950's Sakers were recorded mostly at altitudes below 600 m a.s.l. during the breeding season. These areas include: (i) open areas with scattered old single trees (Sofia Plain and Dobrudzha Plateau); (ii) open areas and wetlands along big rivers where gallery river forests provided nesting sites (Danube River valley) and (iii) open areas mixed with old mature forest (Dobrudzha and Ludogorie Plateaus, Thrace Lowland). Grasslands such as pastures and shrubby communities were most probably the main hunting habitat for Sakers. Since pastoralism was the main livelihood in the country, huge areas of Bulgaria were used as pastures. These pastures provided Sakers with abundant small mammal prey. The numerous wetlands (bogs, marshes and temporary flooded areas) with their concentration of water birds were also favorable hunting places. Although some cliff nesting Sakers were recorded in that period (in the Thrace Lowlands, Ludogorie and Dobrudzha Plateaus) the available information suggest that Sakers used trees more frequently than cliffs.

During the 1960's to 1990's Saker Falcons were recorded breeding at higher altitude. One third of the available records were in places above 600 m. i.e., the foothills and alpine zone of the Balkan, Rhodopes, Pirin, Krajshte and Rila Mountains. All these areas are characterized by extensively grazed pastures and alpine grasslands bordering mountain slopes, with numerous nesting sites. However, two thirds of the records from this period still referred to the lowlands of the country. From the available documentary evidence Sakers appeared to be widely distributed but rare in the country during the period 1960-90. Most of the breeding records refer to, or suggest, cliff-nesting, with only exceptional records of tree-nesting. This change in habitat use and nest site choice was probably connected with the massive agriculture intensification and change in traditional land use over the period, which resulted in a marked population decline particularly in lowland habitats. However, it is not clear whether the species shifted from the lowlands to the mountains or if Sakers always occurred in the mountains but were largely underrecorded; probably the latter.

During the last decade (2000-09) there have been no documented active nests, so it is not possible to discuss the current habitat selection of breeding Saker Falcons in Bulgaria. However, sight records of Saker Falcons have mainly come from the Balkan Mountain range, Maritime Dobrudzha and the Western Thrace lowlands where extensive areas of natural or semi-natural grassland remain.

Host species that have been recorded providing nests for Saker Falcons in Bulgaria include: White-tailed Eagle *Haliaeetus albicilla*, Grey Heron *Ardea cinerea*, Rooks *Corvus frugilegus*, Hooded Crow *Corvus cornix*, Common Buzzard *Buteo buteo*, Goshawk *Accipiter gentilis*, Black Vulture *Aegypius monachus*, Eagles *Aquila sp*. Raven and Long-legged Buzzard (Stoyanov & Kouzmanov, 1994; Undjian & Braun, 1984; Michev & Petrov, 1985; Sintenis, 1877; Lorenz-Liburnau, 1893; M. Paspaleva). Nests on bare ledges of rock faces have also been recorded (T. Michev). Saker Falcon nests on human artifacts (e.g. pylons of electric transmission power-lines) have never been reported in Bulgaria, in contrast to central and eastern European populations where it is a common phenomenon.



European Souslik. © Yordan Koshev

• Current habitat use in the Western Palearctic

In the late 20<sup>th</sup> century changes in habitat occupancy were noticed in European populations; most of the central European Sakers disappeared from riparian forests, dry forests

and mountain foothills and populations increased in agricultural plains in Hungary (Bagyura *et al.*, 2006) and Serbia (S. Puzovic), whilst in eastern Europe the species declined markedly in the forest steppe/agricultural zone but remained (or even increased) in the more southerly steppe zone (V. Vetrov, Y. Milobog). A corollary of this change in habitat use has seen a change in nest site selection and prey species.

Most Sakers in both central and eastern Europe now use poles and pylons of high voltage electricity power lines for nesting instead of trees and cliffs (V. Vetrov, Y. Miolobog; Bagyura *et al.*, 2004). Power lines provide secure nesting sites, protected from disturbance and persecution. Artificial nest boxes on pylons and in trees have been used extensively in central Europe and these have been readily adopted by Saker Falcons. The main breeding season prey in central Europe (e.g. Hungary) is birds, especially Domestic Pigeons *Columba livia* (Bagyura *et al.*, 2006) but also voles. Mammals (especially Sousliks) are still the predominant prey in eastern Europe (Moldova and Ukraine) and Turkey (Dixon *et al.*, 2009). Systematic diet studies have not been conducted on the east European population but existing data suggests that sousliks are the most important prey, followed by birds (e.g. gulls, crows and larks). It is clear that agricultural areas with power lines are now the stronghold of Saker Falcons in central and eastern Europe.



Mountain Habitat in Ukraine



Agriculture habitat in Ukraine



Coastal habitat in Ukraine



Hungarian "Pusta" habitat



Agriculture habitat in Serbia © D. Ragyov



Saker nest in Moldova

# AREA ASSESSMENTS

Whilst undertaking Saker Falcon breeding surveys in 2006-09 our survey work covered landscapes and land cover types considered broadly suitable for breeding Saker Falcons. From the survey 15 areas, comprising *ca*. 7% of Bulgarian territory, were identified and studied in detail to assess their suitability for breeding Saker Falcons (Table 4; Figure 3). The aim of this assessment was to determine whether or not there was potential for Saker Falcons to breed in a variety of widely dispersed areas across Bulgaria. The larger areas included in this assessment that showed best suitability characteristics were identified as potential Release Areas (pRAs) for Saker reintroduction.



Figure 3. Map of areas that were assesses in terms of their suitability for Saker Falcons

## • Potential Release Area (pRA) size

A significant criterion in assessing the pRAs is the size of the site, as larger areas could potentially support a bigger population of re-established Saker Falcons. Breeding Sakers occupy territories and usually their breeding range size exceeds 310 km<sup>2</sup> (Brown & Amadon, 1968), though pairs normally only defend an exclusive area much closer to their nest site, and can nest as close as 0.5 km apart (Solomatin, 1974, cited in Cramp et al., 1980). Range size is dependent of food supply, with larger ranges used in regions with lower prey availability. In Mongolia, in areas with a high food supply and unlimited nesting sites. Sakers can breed at very high density  $(17 \text{ bp}/100 \text{km}^2)$  and occupy small individual home ranges of 7-30 km<sup>2</sup> (A. Dixon, unpublished data). There is little published information on regional or local breeding densities of Saker Falcons in Europe, but regional population densities of Long-legged Buzzard and Peregrine in our survey areas reach 5.6 bp/100km<sup>2</sup> and 1.3 bp/100km<sup>2</sup> respectively (Appendix 2; Table 10); with average density of 1.2  $bp/100km^2$ . The surveyed areas varied in size from 124 to 2064  $km^2$ . Thus the smallest and largest pRAs could potentially support 1 and 25 breeding pairs of Saker Falcons respectively, if regional densities of 1.2 bp/100km<sup>2</sup> could be established (Table 4). For the purposes of reintroduction we want to establish a core breeding population within a five-year time frame. Our population models indicate that we could potentially establish 5-8 breeding pairs within five years (Figure 9), thus our potential release area must be capable of supporting a minimum of five breeding pairs.

Table 4. Size (km<sup>2</sup>) and description of the 15 surveyed areas and the hypothetical population of breeding Saker Falcons that could be supported with a breeding density of 1.0 to 1.4 bp/100 km<sup>2</sup>. Areas highlighted in red are judged to be able to support a minimum of four breeding pairs of Saker Falcons and were assesses as potential Release Areas for reintroduction.

	<b>Total Area</b>		Hypothetical Saker
Area Name		Landscape Description	Population with
(km <sup>2</sup> )			density of 1.2 bp/100 km
Besapari hills	391	Foothills and lowlands with agriculture and pastures.	5
Central Balkans	1207	Forested foothills, upland pastures, and lowland agricultural land with pastures and abandoned land.	14
Danube Plain	2064	Lowland, predominantly modified agricultural land.	25
Dobrudzha Plateau	301	Lowland, predominantly modified agricultural land.	4
Dragoman Marsh	220	Foothills and lowland agricultural land with marshes, wet meadows and pastures.	3
Karlukovo	141	Uplands with river gorge bordering agricultural land, open pastures and abandoned land.	2
Ludgorie Plateau	522	Lowland, predominantly agricultural land with pastures.	6
Maritime Dobrudzha	124	Lowland, predominantly modified agricultural land.	1
Ponor Mountains	377	Upland, predominantly open pastures.	5
Sakar Mountains	1233	Forested foothills and lowlands with agricultural lands, pastures and abandoned land.	15
Sliven Mountains	636	Foothills and lowlands with agriculture and pastures.	8
Sofia Plain	380	Lowland, predominantly modified agricultural land	5
Varbiska Mountains	582	Foothills with agricultural lands, forests and pastures.	7
Vetrino	130	Lowland, predominantly agricultural land with uncultivated valleys.	2
Zemen	181	Upland, predominantly open pasture and abandoned land.	2

In order to assess the relative suitability of these 15 areas for Saker Falcons, we evaluated several site characteristics. Firstly, we identified two basic requirements of Saker Falcons i.e., food supply and nest site availability. Lastly, we assessed the sites in terms of their protected status.

• Food supply

Four indicators were used to assess potential food supply for breeding Saker Falcons:

- i. European Souslik availability,
- ii. Common Vole Microtus arvalis availability,
- iii. Avian prey availability,
- iv. Presence of other raptor species (i.e. Long-legged Buzzard, Peregrine, Imperial Eagle).

The methods used to quantify and compare food availability across the different sites are given in Appendix II.

Study Area	]	Index of Availab	oility	Raptor Index	Food Supply	Ranking
	Souslik	Vole	Bird	Raptor Index	Index	Kanking
Besapari hills	3	2	2	3	2,50	1
Maritime Dobrudzha	2	3	2	3	2,50	1
Sliven Mountains	3	2	3	1	2,25	3
Danube Plain	2	3	2	1	2,00	4
Central Balkans	3	1	1	2	1,75	5
Ponor Mountains	2	1	1	3	1,75	5
Sofia Plain	1	2	3	1	1,75	5
Vetrino	1	2	1	3	1,75	5
Dobrudzha Plateau	1	3	1	1	1,50	9
Karlukovo	1	2	1	2	1,50	9
Ludgorie Plateau	1	2	1	2	1,50	9
Sakar Mountains	1	1	1	3	1,50	9
Zemen	1	2	1	2	1,50	9
Dragoman Marsh	1	2	1	1	1,25	14
Varbiska Mountains	1	1	1	1	1,00	15

Table 5. Evaluation	of the 15 study	areas in terms	of the food supply.
I HOIC OF LITHIHHHO	I OI the it stud		or the root suppry.

• Nest site availability

To estimate nest-site availability for Saker Falcons, we recorded the number and density (per 100 km<sup>2</sup>) of nests (active and inactive) built by nest-building species (i.e., Raven, Long-legged Buzzard, Golden Eagle *Aquila chrysaetos*, Black Stork *Ciconia nigra* and Egyptian Vulture *Neophron percopteus*) in each of the areas surveyed. The method used to rank each study area in terms of nest-site availability is given in Appendix II.

C( ] )	Nest Site Density	D 1'	
Study Area	(nests / 100km <sup>2</sup> )	Ranking	
Ponor Mountains	11.9	1	
Besapari hills	10.5	2	
Dobrudzha Plateau	10.3	3	
Zemen	9.4	4	
Varbiska Mountains	8.1	5	
Central Balkans	8.0	6	
Karlukovo	7.1	7	
Sakar Mountains	6.3	8	
Maritime Dobrudzha	5.6	9	
Ludgorie Plateau	5.0	10	
Vetrino	4.6	11	
Sliven Mountains	4.2	12	
Dragoman Marsh	2.3	13	
Danube Plain	0.8	14	
Sofia Plain	0.8	14	

Table 6. Evaluation of the 15 study areas in terms of the nest site availability.

Nest Site Density

## • Protected Status

The long-term security of the area was assessed by considering their:

- (i) Level of legal protection,
- (ii) Level of direct protection,
- (iii) Level of disturbance, estimated by the human population density (number of people per km<sup>2</sup>),
- (iv) Level of general conservation activities undertaken by NGOs and government structures locally.

The method we used to rank each area in terms of its protected status is given in Appendix II.

#### Table 7. Evaluation of the 15 study areas in terms of the protected status.

		Secu	rity Index		Durate stad	
Study Area	Legal Protection	Direct Protection	Disturbance	Conservation Activities	Protected Status Index	Ranking
Central Balkans	3	3	2	3	2,75	1
Dragoman Marsh	3	1	3	3	2,50	2
Ponor Mountains	3	1	3	3	2,50	2
Sakar Mountains	3	1	3	3	2,50	2
Karlukovo	3	1	3	2	2,25	5
Ludgorie Plateau	3	1	3	1	2,00	6
Varbiska Mountains	2	1	3	2	2,00	6
Besapari hills	2	1	1	3	1,75	8
Danube Plain	1	1	3	2	1,75	8
Maritime Dobrudzha	2	1	2	2	1,75	8
Zemen	2	1	3	1	1,75	8
Dobrudzha Plateau	1	1	3	1	1,50	12
Sliven Mountains	1	1	1	3	1,50	12
Vetrino	1	1	3	1	1,50	12
Sofia Plain	1	1	1	1	1,00	15

## • Evaluation

#### 1. General suitability of surveyed areas for Saker Falcons

Eight areas were ranked highly in terms of prey availability (i.e., Besapari hills, Maritime Dobrudzha, Sliven Mountains, Danube Plain, Central Balkan, Ponor Mountans, Sofia Plain and Vetrino). Those areas are dispersed in the country's territory, indicating that food supply was generally good across Bulgaria. Our opinion that Saker Falcons have the potential to establish a widespread distribution in Bulgaria is reinforced when the current distribution of Peregrine, Long-legged Buzzard and Imperial Eagle is examined (Figure 4). These species have broadly similar habitat requirements to Saker Falcons and act as indicators for the potential distribution of Saker Falcons.



Figure 4. Breeding distribution ranges of Long-legged Buzzard, Peregrine and Imperial Eagle in Bulgaria as an indicator of the potential breeding distribution of Saker Falcons. The figure is reproduced from new edition of Bulgarian Red Data Book (in prep.) and Atlas of the Breeding Birds in Bulgaria (Iankov, 2007) by overlapping the distribution of the three species.

Three areas had a very low density of breeding raptors (< 0.3 bp/100km<sup>2</sup>) despite scoring highly in our assessment of prey availability (i.e., Danube Plain, Sofia Plain and Dobrudzha Plateau). It seems that some factor other than food supply limits the raptor breeding population in these areas, which are characterized by highly modified agricultural land.

The scarcity of breeding raptors in such modified lowland landscapes was reflected in our assessment of nest site availability for Sakers, where the Danube and Sofia Plains were ranked lowest. However, the Dobrudzha Plateau, scored much more highly because artificial nests have been installed on high-voltage power lines in the area by CLGE and BSPB. Consequently, the highest ranking areas in regard of nest site availability were the uplands of the Ponor Mountains, Central Balkans, Varbishka Mountains, Zemen and the lower-lying hills of Besapari together

with the lowlands of Dobrudzha Plataeu where management has increased the availability of nesting sites.

#### 2. Selection of Release Area

In selecting the most suitable site for reintroduction from this evaluation process we need to weigh the relative importance of the different factors we have assessed e.g., food availability is difficult to manipulate whereas nest site availability is relatively simple to modify using artificial nests. Consequently, food availability is a more important factor than nest site availability. The three sites ranked least in terms of food supply were eliminated from our selection (i.e., Varbiska Mountains, Ludogorie Plateau and Sakar Mountains). Consequently, available nest sites and protected status were important discriminating factors to evaluate the four remaining pRAs. Sofia and Danube Plains were ranked low in terms of both - nest site availability and protected status, consequently eliminated from the pRAs selection too. In this case the upland pRAs ranked highest, with the Central Balkan Mountains and Ponor Mountains scoring highly for these two characteristics.

The long-term survival of the Saker Falcon in Bulgaria is best assured if the species can be established over a wide area in both upland and lowland landscapes. The Balkan Mountain chain running across central Bulgaria contains three of our assessed areas (Ponor, Central Balkan and Sliven Mountains). It is also close to Besapari hills pRA which was highly ranked in terms of food supply and nest sites availability. Thus there is a degree of connectivity between the best sites. In conclusion, we believe that the largest, central area, the Central Balkan Mountains, is the most suitable Release Area for an initial reintroduction of Saker Falcons in Bulgaria.

## • Central Balkan Mountains

The region covers ca. 1207 km<sup>2</sup> in central Bulgaria. It includes the alpine zone of the Central Balkan Mountains, its southern foothills and the plain between the Balkan Mountains and the Sredna Gora Mountains. The elevation of the area ranges from 400 to 2376 m a.s.l. Rocky ravines run down from the hills to the adjacent lowlands. The slopes of the foothills are covered by native deciduous forests and conifer plantations. The alpine meadows are used extensively as pastures in the summer. The upper limit of the tree line (beech forest) was cleared

in the previous century to create open space for grazing. The lowland is occupied by pastures, abandoned pastures, recently developed areas of horticulture (e.g. rose plantations), orchards etc.

There is a good historical evidence of Sakers occupying the area, dating from 1964. The species was registered in ten different localities over the period 1964-99 (3 *possible*, 1 *probable* and 6 *confirmed* breeding locations; data from Baumgart, 1966; Donchev, 1977; Georgiev, 2004; Lamburov, 1984; Z. Spiridonov; G. Stoyanov; V. Kojchev; D. Domuschiev). The region was one of the strongholds of the species in Bulgaria after their lowland habitats had been altered. Sakers have been recorded at 10 locations during the period 2000-05 with mainly single birds records, but also 1 pair observed in 2002 and 2 adults and 1 juvenile observed in July-August 2005 (data from G. Stoyanov; M. Kurtev; Z. Spiridonov). During the period 2006–09 three single birds were reported (V. Kojchev and Anonymous per P. Yankov). The Central Balkan Mountains have been subjected to intensive survey efforts in each season from 2006-09 but breeding was not recorded.

Trapping and shooting are believed to be the main factors lead to the extirpation of the species in the Central Balkan Mountains.



"Peeshtite skali" reserve. © D. Ragyov



Mountain slope and lowland grasslands. © D. Ragyov



Upland grasslands (former Saker site). © D. Ragyov



"Sokolna" Reserve (former Saker site). © D. Ragyov

#### Prey availability

During our surveys, 30 Souslik colonies were located. The total area covered by the colonies was 29.5 km<sup>2</sup> (representing 2.4% of the site area). High-mountain colonies (above 1000 m a.s.l.) had a measured density of 0.8 holes/0.1ha (Stefanov, 2005), and they extend over a large area of the mountain plateau. This relatively low density is typical for high-mountain Souslik habitats. Souslik colonies in the lowland supported higher densities than those in the uplands (Georgiev *et al.*, 2008).

According to Dekov (1997), the Central Balkan Mountains are within a zone with "no damage" from Common Voles, therefore the availability of this mammal is low (see Appendix 2 for details).

The minimum number of suitable prey-birds is 8431 bp with density of bird prey 137 bp/100km<sup>2</sup>.

The area supports a large community of raptors. There were a minimum of 16 breeding pairs of Long-legged Buzzards (1.3 bp/100 km<sup>2</sup>). Analysis of the diet of Long-legged Buzzards in 2008 revealed that 68% of prey items identified from pellets were small mammals and 30% were reptiles; a good indicator that sufficient mammalian prey exists in the Central Balkan Mountains for Saker Falcons. Other raptor species included Ravens, with minimum of 19 breeding pairs (1.6 bp/100 km<sup>2</sup>); Golden Eagles, with a minimum of 17 breeding pairs (1.4 bp/100 km<sup>2</sup>); Peregrines, with an estimated 7 breeding pairs (0.6 bp/100 km<sup>2</sup>) and 1 breeding pair of Imperial Eagles (0.1 bp/100 km<sup>2</sup>). The density of indicatory raptors is 2 bp/100km<sup>2</sup>.

#### Nest sites

Surveys recorded a minimum of 96 stick nests (i.e., 8.0 nests/100 km<sup>2</sup>) that were built by Long-legged Buzzards, Ravens, Golden Eagles, Black Storks and Imperial Eagle. Average nest height from the ground was 14 m and the nests were situated on cliffs with one exeption (the Imperial Eagle nest in a tree). Most nests were located in secure sites in steep valleys, with dense young forest or bushes which overgrow the foothills of the mountain additionally protecting the nesting sites.

#### Security

The site includes a large area that falls within the NATURA 2000 network i.e., 762 km<sup>2</sup> or 63.1% of the site. The territory is protected by 12 Nature Reserves and one National Park; the total size of these is 508 km<sup>2</sup> or 42.1% of the site. There is well coordinated team of rangers and policemen to protect the wildlife in the Park. It is considered to be the best working Directorate of National Parks in Bulgaria. Human population density is 136,391 people. General conservation efforts are represented by several projects: *Conservation, management and restoration of natural habitats and species habitats in the Central Balkan National Park* (CBNP); *Conservation of Imperial Eagle and Saker Falcon in key NATURA 2000 sites in Bulgaria* (BSPB, CBNP and FWFF); *Restoration of Griffon Vulture as a nesting species in Central Balkan* (BPPS) and *Compensation sheep herding as a tool for conservation of biodiversity and habitats in the Central Balkan National Park* (BPPS).



Survey work. © Veselina Shishkova

# **REINTRODUCTION STRATEGY**

Various different strategies have been used for reintroduction of birds of prey. These strategies differ in (i) the source of birds used for release (i.e. wild or captive bred) and (ii) the method used for release into the wild.

The success of various bird of prey reintroduction projects implemented across the world have varied, reflecting the diversity of reintroduction strategies, the species and locations of these conservation programs. In general, juvenile birds that are released into the wild by the method of "hacking" tend to be the preferred method for the reintroduction of raptor species. A general description of the "hacking" is published by Sherrod *et al.* (1982). This method has been used for re-establishment of Peregrine Falcons in North America and Europe (well documented by Cade *et al.*, 1988), Bald Eagle *Haliaeetus leucocephalus* in New York and California, White-tailed Eagle *Haliaeetus albicilla* in Europe (Cade, 1986), Aplomado Falcon *Falco femoralis* in North America (Brown *et al.*, 2006), Mauritius Kestrels *Falco punctatus* (Nicoll *et al.*, 2004), White-tailed Eagles, Golden Eagles and Red Kites in Ireland (Mee, 2008; Carter *et al.*, 2008; Clarke, 2008), Griffon Vulture *Gyps fulvus* in Europe (Sarrazin *et al.*, 1995; Terrasse *et al.*, 2004) and Lammergeier *Gypaetus barbatus* in Europe (Zink & Frey, 2008).

• Captive-bred releases

The captive breeding of raptors has a long history. Fifteen species of raptors are recorded as having produced and rised young in captivity before 1950, and the total number had increased to 23 species by 1965 (Cade, 1988). Captive rearing of species for release to the wild is an important management technique used in attempts to save species from extinction (Martin, 1975; Temple, 1978; Carpenter & Derrickson, 1981; Scott & Carpenter, 1987). However, the technique has some limitations. There are high costs associated with establishing and maintaining a captive-breeding population, and it is very labour intensive and time consuming to produce sufficient stock for release. In order to maximise the genetic diversity of released stock it is
necessary to carefully manage the captive-population and to maintain a sufficiently large unrelated founder stock. Potential problems associated with domestication and habituation to humans can be carefully managed in a well-run breeding programme but restricting production to parent-reared birds limits the number of young falcons that can be raised for release each year. The method has played an important role in reintroduction of Peregrines, especially in the USA but also in Europe (Sielicki & Sielicki, 2009; Lindberg & Sjoberg, 2009).

An additional advantage of captive breeding is that the technique could involve a variety of interest groups, for example zoos, falconers, aviculturalists and veterinarians. By increasing the range of stakeholders who have an interest in the success of a reintroduction project it may be possible to generate wider support, which could contribute to its ultimate success.

# • International translocation of wild taken chicks

"It is desirable that source animals come from wild populations" (IUCN, 1998), but the use of wild birds is not always possible for logistic reasons (Carter *et al.*, 2008). Harvesting individuals of an endangered species could potentially have a deleterious impact on the population, thus they should only be removed from a wild population after the effects of translocation on the donor population have been assessed. Cade *et al.* (1996) described an approach used for Peregrines in the USA chicks were removed from eyries that consistently failed during fledging. In the case of Saker Falcons in Bulgaria a viable wild population is not available within the country and international translocation would be necessary. This requires coordination and cooperation between countries. Despite this, the translocation technique is still much cheaper and less time consuming than captive breeding.

# • Release strategy

The method of release is an important component of a reintroduction strategy. The "hacking" method works well with other falcon species and birds of prey. The method has been used for many years in raptor conservation and it has been refined to ensure maximum success of reintroductions. Based on our review we conclude that "hacking" of young birds is the most suitable method for Saker Falcon releases in Bulgaria.

# ASSESSMENT OF DONOR STOCK

## Taxonomic history of the Saker Falcon

The Saker Falcon was first described by the British zoologist John Edward Gray in Hardwicke's *Illustrations of Indian Zoology* published in 1833-34. The description was based on an overwintering young falcon found in India and was given the name *Falco cherrug*.

The early 20<sup>th</sup> century was a period when the describing and naming of subspecies of birds proliferated, sometimes to an excessive degree based on a small sample of specimens and little knowledge of their geographical range; the Saker Falcon was no exception. There was an urgent need to collate and appraise this confused position and in the Palearctic region Ernst Hartert undertook a major review which was published as *Die Vögel der Paläarktishen Fauna* (1903-22). Hartert took the view that the Saker Falcon should be divided into two subspecies *cherrug* (synonym *cyanopus*) and *milvipes* (synonyms *hendersoni, saceroides* and *coatsi*). Nevertheless, new subspecies were subsequently described and other taxonomists further revised the systematics, such as Kleinschmidt (who coined the term *Hierofalcon* and lumped Saker Falcon, Altai Falcon and Gyrfalcon together as a single super-species) and Stegmann (who treated them as separate species).

The Russian revolution of 1917 and the subsequent division between 'eastern' and 'western' ornithologists has had a long lasting impact on the taxonomy and nomenclature of the Saker Falcon. In Russia Georgiy P. Dementiev reviewed the taxonomic position of the Saker Falcon and in the major work *Birds of the Soviet Union* (1951), six subspecies were recognised, whilst *altaicus* was considered to be a subspecies of the Gyrfalcon:

- European Saker Falcon Falco cherrug danubialis
- Common Saker Falcon Falco cherrug cherrug
- Siberian Saker Falcon Falco cherrug saceroides
- Turkestan Saker Facon Falco cherrug coatsi
- Mongolian Saker Falcon Falco cherrug milvipes

- Tibet Saker Falcon Falco cherrug hendersoni
- Altai Gyrfalcon Falco gyrfalcon altaicus

In the west, the American taxonomist Charles Vaurie undertook the mammoth task of reviewing the taxonomy of Palearctic birds, subsequently published in two volumes *The Birds of the Palearctic Fauna: a Systematic Reference* (1959). In his review of the Falconidae he felt that Dementiev's subdivision of the Saker falcon into six subspecies was unnecessary because the geographical variation previously described was clearly clinal in nature. However, despite having considered Dementiev's position regarding *altaicus*, Vaurie nonetheless retained it as a separate species:

- Saker Falcon *Falco cherrug cherrug*
- Saker Falcon Falco cherrug milvipes
- Altai Falcon Falco altaicus

By the latter half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century taxonomy and nomenclature had fallen out of vogue in ornithology and little detailed taxonomic work was undertaken for decades. The prevailing taxonomy of Vaurie became widely adopted by western ornithologists (though Altai Falcon was often subsumed within the Saker Falcon or Gyrfalcon either as a morph or subspecies by subsequent authors). The taxonomy of Dementiev was adopted by eastern ornithologists though Dementiev, working with the Mongolian Prof. Shagdasuren, later reappraised his assessment of the Atai Gyrfalcon and reassigned this taxon as a subspecies of the Saker Falcon *Falco cherrug altaicus* (Dementiev & Shagdasuren, 1964).

The late 20<sup>th</sup> century witnessed the collapse of the Soviet Union and the development of molecular techniques that have breathed new life into taxonomic studies. However, there is still no consensus on the systematics and taxonomy of the large falcons. Stepanyan (2003), in his summary of the ornithological fauna of the former USSR, recognised four subspecies of the Saker Falcon (*cherrug*, *milvipes*, *coatsi* and *hendersoni*) but made no mention of *altaicus*, whilst Koblik *et al.* (2006), in their checklist of Russian birds, only recognised two subspecies (*cherrug* and *milvipes*) and regarded *altaicus* as being either a full species or a subspecies of Gyrfalcon.

In the *Handbook of the Birds of the World* (1999) two subspecies of Saker Falcon (*cherrug* and *milvipes*) are recognised, as they are in Fergusson-Lees and Christie (2001), *Raptors of the World*, though the latter treat *altaicus* as a separate species, albeit cautiously.

A wide-ranging morphological review of the Saker Falcon and allied species was undertaken by Christopher Eastham (Eastham & Nicholls, 1999; Eastham, 2001; Eastham and Nicholls, 2002; Eastham *et al.*, 2002; Eastham & Nicholls, 2005). The conclusion of this review was that there was a significant degree of individual variation throughout the global breeding range of the Saker Falcon and that the species showed some clinal variation from the larger, dorsally barred *milvipes* form in the east to the smaller, dorsally plain brown *cherrug* form in the west.

Recently, molecular techniques have been applied to elucidate the phylogeny of the Hierofalcons by Franziska Nittinger and colleagues working at the Museum of Natural History in Vienna and the University of Heidelberg (Nittinger *et al.*, 2007; Nittinger *et al.*, 2005). However, the mitochondrial and nuclear DNA markers used in this study did not reveal any clear differentiation between the established species of Saker Falcon *F. cherrug*, Gyrfalcon *F. rusticolus*, Lagger Falcon *F. juggar* and Lanner Falcon *F. biarmicus*. Clearly, these taxa are closely related and it was concluded that the observed genetic similarities among these taxa was the result of incomplete lineage sorting from a common ancestor and/or hybridisation events (either historical or current). Further genetic analysis is required to differentiate these recognised species, such as that described by Dawnay *et al.* (2008) to distinguish Gyrfalcons and Saker Falcons. To date, no genetic sub-structuring has been identified across the global breeding population of the Saker Falcon.

# Conclusions

Molecular evidence indicates that the Saker Falcon is very closely related to the Gyrfalcon, Lanner Falcon and Lagger Falcon and that these species probably diverged from a common ancestor 130 to 200 thousand years ago. Current morphological and genetic data shows that the Saker Falcon is polymorphic but that the species is essentially monotypic with clinal variation exhibited from west to east; these forms can be conveniently termed *cherrug* and *milvipes*. There is no evidence of any sub-species or regional differentiation between populations of Saker Falcons in the Western Palearctic.

### **Captive-bred birds**

Raptors for captive breeding can be acquired from several sources. They can be taken from the wild or they can be acquired from existing captive stock.

Saker Falcons of European origin are not commonly held by falconers and breeders. Small numbers can be found scattered across a range of small-scale falcon breeding projects, animal rescue centers and zoos in Europe (for example Czech Republic, Croatia, Slovenia, Germany, Hungary, Russia, Serbia and Slovakia). If captive stock is to be used, it must be from a population which has been soundly managed both demographically and genetically (IUCN, 1998).

# Wild birds

It is desirable that source animals come from wild populations. If there is a choice of wild populations to supply founder stock for translocation, the source population should ideally be closely related genetically to the original native stock and show similar ecological characteristics to the original sub-population. Removal of individuals for reintroduction must not endanger the wild source population. Individuals should only be removed from a wild population after the effects of translocation on the donor population have been assessed and after it is guaranteed that these effects will not be negative (IUCN, 1987; 1998).

# POPULATION MODELS

# • Model description

The model was developed using RAMAS GIS 4.0, RAMAS Metapop 4.0 program (Akçakaya *et al.*, 2002), which is a tool for constructing population viability analysis (PVA) models of different complexity levels, using build-in submodels. The purpose of the model was to:

- 1) Assess impact of harvesting juvenile individuals on potential donor populations by simulating expected changes in abundance and extinction risk.
- 2) Estimate the chances of establishing a new viable population.

To address these questions, we used models that described a single population that consists of individuals in different age and sex classes. The dynamics of this population were determined by age and sex class specific survival and fecundity rates and the initial number of individuals in each sex and age class. The simulations were conducted in yearly time steps for the time of 20 years.

• Model of the effects of harvesting potential donor populations

### Population structure and dynamics

The models contained three age classes for both, males and females. We considered four different scenarios that were based on available information about populations breeding in Europe to determine the number of offspring, breeding success and survival rate of each stage (Table 8). These scenarios differed in juvenile survival rates and number of offspring per breeding pair. In all scenarios, we assumed a conservative value of breeding success (75%). Furthermore, we investigated the effect of different initial population sizes. For each scenario and each initial population size, we performed 1000 simulations to estimate the impact of harvesting on population sizes and extinction risks. In all simulations (Table 8) six juveniles (3)

males and 3 females) were removed each year in the period of the first five years of the simulations.

### Results

Our analysis showed that harvesting juveniles from increasing donor populations does not have a strong impact on population size and dynamics (Figures 5, 6 and 7). The only exceptions included populations with a growth rate below zero (scenario 1 in Table 8 in which we assumed a low juvenile survival rate and a small number of offspring per breeding pair). In these cases, harvesting could cause further decrease in population size. However we assume such populations would not be selected as suitable donor populations.

Taken together, these results show that even with conservative parameters values (e.g. scenario 2), chosen amount individuals and length of harvest does not affect the viability of population if the donor population growth rate is greater than 1.



Figure 5. Mean population dynamics of four simulated scenarios (Table 8) that explore the effects of harvesting six juveniles each year on populations with an initial size of 50 breeding pairs. The red line indicates the end of the period in which juveniles are harvested.



Figure 6. Mean population dynamics of four simulated scenarios (Table 8) that explore the effects of harvesting six juveniles each year on populations with an initial size of 100 breeding pairs. The red line indicates the end of the period in which juveniles are harvested.



Figure 7. Mean population dynamics of four simulated scenarios (Table 8) that explore the effects of harvesting six juveniles each year on populations with an initial size of 200 breeding pairs. The red line indicates the end of the period in which juveniles are harvested.

Table 8. Parameters used to assess impact of harvesting on potential donor populations. Data was taken from Bagyura *et al.*, 2006; Kenward *et al.*, 2007; Wink *et al.*, 1999. Additional unpublished data was provided by V. Vetrov, S. Pusovic and D. Ragyov.

	Number of	Juvenile	Subadult	Adult	Growth
Scenarios	offspring	survival	survival	survival	rate
sc 1	2	0.23	0.82	0.82	0.970
sc 2	2	0.4	0.82	0.82	1.045
sc 3	2.9	0.23	0.82	0.82	1.020
sc 4	2.9	0.4	0.82	0.82	1.112

# • Preliminary model of hypothetical new established population

We used the same age and sex-structured stochastic model as described above. However, we increased the number of life-stages to five to conservatively estimate the rate of recruitment of adult birds into the breeding population. The five life-stages are: juvenile non-breeding (< 1 year old), sub-adult non-breeding (1 year old), adult (2 years old), adult (3 years old) and adult (> 4 years old). For the model we have arbitrarily assumed that 50% of adults breed at 2 years old, 75% at three years old and 100% at 5 years old (we have not attempted to build-in any sex differences in breeding age for these preliminary models).

We estimated the number of offspring, breeding success and survival rate of each stage based on data from Table 9. Juvenile survival of 40% was provisionally taken from 10 Hungarian juveniles that were fitted with satellite transmitters in 2007 (M. Prommer) and sub-adult/adult survival of 82% from radio-tracking and DNA studies in Kazakhstan (Wink *et al.*, 1999; Kenward *et al.*, 2007). We initialized the simulations with no adult individuals and introduced only juveniles at a rate of 10 males and 10 females per annum.

## Results

We tested several scenarios with different estimations of survival and breeding success parameters (given in Table 9). In all cases we observed positive population growth, which indicates the establishment of a viable population and, therefore, a successful reintroduction.



Figure 9. Possible scenarios of new population establishment (values of juvenile survival, subadult survival, adult survival and number of offspring respectively are presented in Table 9).

 Table 9. Parameters used to create a model of new established

 population. Data was taken from Bagyura et al., 2006;

 Kenward et al., 2007; Wink et al., 1999. Additional

 unpublished data was provided by V. Vetrov, S. Pusovic and

 D. Ragyov.

	Number of	Juvenile	Subadult	Adult
Scenarios	offspring	survival	survival	survival
sc 1	2.16	0.4	0.82	0.82
sc 2	2.16	0.35	0.82	0.82
sc 3	2.16	0.45	0.82	0.82
sc 4	2.16	0.5	0.82	0.82
sc 5	2.16	0.4	0.8	0.9
sc 6	2.16	0.35	0.8	0.9
sc 7	2.16	0.3	0.8	0.9
sc 8	3	0.4	0.82	0.82
sc 9	2.5	0.4	0.82	0.82

# CRITERIA TO JUDGE SUCCESS

The criteria to judge success are based on our population models. This model predicts that 10 years after initiating a reintroduction project (involving the release of 10 male and 10 female juveniles each year for five years) we would establish an increasing breeding population of between 8 to 15 breeding pairs in our selected release area.

During the reintroduction success criteria will be measured each year. In the first year success will be measured in terms of one-year survival of our released birds, which should be at least 30%. Individual survival rates will be measured by satellite tracking a sample of released birds and individually marking all released birds with patagial tags. In subsequent years, success will be measured in terms of annual survival of juveniles and older birds, which should be at least 30% and 80% respectively.

In the third, fourth and fifth years of release we will expect some pairs to settle and breed, such that by the end of the five-year release program 5-8 breeding pairs will have become established. Each of these milestones will need to be met and our release program can be adapted to take into account variations in survival (e.g., by increasing the number of birds released, changing the sex ratio of releases etc).

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Gratitude to Environment Agency of Abu Dhabi (EAD) and People's Trust for Endangered Species (PTES) for financial support of the Saker Falcon program from 2006 to 2009.

This study was helped by our colleagues and friends. Their field work or information provided to us is highly appreciated. Gratitude to Aleksandar Mechev, Dr. Alexandru Dorosencu, Dr. Andrey Munteanu, Dr. Boris Nikolov, Borislav Borisov (Sf), Borislav Borisov (Ha), Borislav Tonchev, Georgi Buzev, Georgi Gerdzhikov, Georgi Popgeorgiev, Georgi Stoianov, Gradimir Gradev, Deian Duhalov, Dimitar Gradinarov, Dimitar Demerdzhiev, Dimitar Marinov, Dimitar Popov, Dobromir Dobrinov, Dobromir Domuschiev, Emiliian Stojnov, Hristo Hristov, Iva Hristova, Ivajlo Angelov, Ivajlo Dimchev, Ivajlo Ivanov, Ivajlo Nikolov, Ivelin Ivanov, Ivo Danchev, Ivo Ihtimanski, Istvan Balazs, Kiril Bedev, Kiril Metodiev, Konstantin Popov, Liubomir Profirov, Liubomira Krivoshieva, Dr. Maria Paspaleva, Mariana Biserkova, Marko Tucakov, Marton Horvath, Matyas Promer, Mehmet Deli, Milena Nikolova, Mladen Vasilev, Marin Kurtev, Mihail Iliev, Mila Aleksandrova, Milko Dimitrov, Najden Chakurov, Dr. Nevena Ivanova, Dr. Nikolay Cankov, Dr. Nikolay Zubkov, Petar Mihajlov, Dr. Petar Shurulinkov, Radoslav Stanchev, Radostina Hristova, Sergey Domashevski, Silvia Diulgerova, Dr. Slobodan Puzovic, Stanislav Dimitrov, Stamen Stanchev, Stefan Avramov, Stoian Yordanov, Dr. Stoian Nikolov, Stoycho Stoychev, Dr. Svetla Dalakchieva, Svetlan Ivanov, Svetoslav Stanchev, Prof. Taniu Michev, Tihomir Stefanov, Dr. Tseno Petrov, Tsvetomira Yocova, Valentin Katrandzhiev, Dr. Valko Biserkov, Dr. Vencislav Delov, Veronika Ferdinandova, Veselina Shishkova, Vladimir Trifonov, Dr. Vladimir Tsurkanu, Dr. Vitaly Vetrov, Viktor Vasilev, Dr. Zafer Ayas, Dr. Zlatozar Boev.

Thanks to Central Balkan National Park Directorate and especially to Anton Stanchev, Venelin Koichev and Georgi Gugushev for the support during the field work.

# REFERENCES

- Akçakaya, H. R. and Root, W. (2002). RAMAS Metapop: Viability Analysis for Stage-structured Metapopulations (version 4.0). *Applied Biomathematics*, Setauket, New York.
- Arabadzhiev, I. (1962) *Hishtnite ptici v Bulgaria*. Darzhavno Izdatelstvo "Nauka i izkustvo", Sofia [In Bulgarian].
- Augst, U. (2000) Remarks on the Saker *Falco cherrug* at its first breeding place in Germany. *Populationsokologie Greifvogel und Eulenarten*, 4, 313-322 [In German].
- Bagyura, J., Haraszthy, L. and Szitta T. (1994) Feeding biology of the Saker Falcon Falco cherrug in Hungary In: Meyburg, B.-U.& R. D. Chancellor (eds.) Raptor Conservation Today. WWGBP / The Pica Press, 397-401
- Bagyura, J., Szitta, T., Haraszthy, L., I. Demeter, Sandor, I., Dudas, M., Kallay, G., and Vizslo, L. (2004)
  Population trend of the Saker Falcon *Falco cherrug* in Hungary between 1980 and 2002. In: *Raptors worldwide: Proceedings of the VI World Conference on Birds of Prey and Owls*, Budapest, Hungary, May 2003, 18-23. (R. D. Chancellor, and B.-U. Meyburg, Eds.). World Working Group on Birds of Prey / MME-BirdLife Hungary. Berlin and Budapest.
- Bagyura, J., Szitta, T., Haraszthy, L., Fidlóczky, J. Prommer, M., Solti. B., Fater, I., Dudas, M., Tihanyi, G., Zalai, T., Váczi, M., Viszló, L., Klébert, A., Kazi, R., Puskas, L., Toth, I., Torok, H. A. (2006) Annual report of the Saker Falcon Working Group Hungary 2006. *Heliaca*, 25 [in Hungarian].
- Baumgart, W. (1966) Der Würgfalke als Brutvogel im Gebirge der Volksrepublik Bulgarien. *Falke*, 13, 256-260 [In German].
- Baumgart, W. (1977) Der gegenwartige Status des Sakerfalken in Europe. Falke, 24, 154-158 [In German].
- Baumgart, W. (1978) Der Sakerfalke. Die Neue Breahm Büchere [In German].
- Baumgart, W. (1991) The Saker Falcon Falco cherrug. Neue Brehm Büchere.
- BirdLife International (2004) *Birds in Europe: population estimates, trends and conservation status.* (BirdLife Conservation Series No. 12). BirdLife nternational, Cambridge, U.K..
- BirdLife International (2009) Species factsheet: *Falco cherrug*. Downloaded from http://www.birdlife.org on 19/12/2009.
- Boev, Z (1991) Sokolite v Bulgaria. Priroda i znanie, 7-8, 31-34 [In Bulgarian].
- Brown, J., Collopy, M., Gott, E., Juergens, P., Montoya, A., Hunt W. (2006) Wild-reared Aplomado falcons survive and recruit at higher rates than hacked falcons in a common environment. *Biological Conservation*, 131 (2006), 453-458.

- BSPB (2008a) Potvyrdeni zaeti teritorii na lovniia sokol (Falco cherrug) v Bylgariia [2008-06-22 11:51:50], <u>http://bspb.org/show2.php?id=959&menu\_id=33</u>, downloaded on: 16.04.2009 [In Bulgarian].
- BSPB (2008b) Obedineni usiliia za spasiavaneto na lovniia sokol v Bylgariia [2008-03-24 03:32:16], http://bspb.org/show2.php?id=919&menu\_id=37, downloaded on: 16.04.2009 [In Bulgarian].
- BSPB (2008c) Postaveni sa pyrvite v Bylgariia izkustveni gnezdilki za loven sokol (Falco cherrug) [2008-07-31 12:43:13], <u>http://bspb.org/show2.php?id=975&menu\_id=33</u>, downloaded on: 16.04.2009 [In Bulgarian].
- BSPB (2009) Sustoyanie na lovnia sokol v Bulgaria prez 2009 [ 2009-11-27 19:35:48 ], http://bspb.org/show2.php?id=1368&menu\_id=33, downloaded on 30.11.2009 [In Bulgarian].
- Cade, T. (1986) Reintroduction as a method of conservation. Raptor Research Report, 5, 72-84.
- Cade, T., Enderson, J. and Linthicum, J. (1996) *Guide to management of Peregrine Falcons at the eyrie*. The Peregrine Fund, Boise, ID, 97 p.
- Cade, T., Enderson, J., Thelander, C. and White, C. (1988) *Peregrine Falcon populations, their management and recovery*. The Peregrine Fund, Inc., Boise, ID.
- Carpenter, J. and Derrickson, S. (1981) The role of captive propagation in preserving endangered species.In: *Nongame and endangered wildlife symposium* (Odum, R. R. Ed.). Pp. 109-113. Georgia Department of Natural Resources and Georgia Chapter of the Wildlife Society. Tech. Bull. WL5.
- Carter, I., Newbery, P., Griece, P. and Hughes, J. (2008) The role of reintroductions in conserving British birds. *British birds*, 101 (January 2008), 2-25.
- Cepáková E. and Hulová, Š. (2002) Current distribution of the European souslik (*Spermophilus citellus*) in the Czech Republic. *Lynx (Praha),n.s.,* 33, 89–103.
- Clarke, D. (2008) Re-introduction of the Red Kite into Co. Wicklow, Ireland. In: Global Re-introduction Perspectives: re-introduction case-studies from around the globe. Ed. P. Soorae. pp. 156- 158. IUCN/SSC Re-introduction Specialist Group, Abu Dhabi, UAE.
- Cramp, S., Simmons, K., Gillmor, R., Hollom, P., Hudson, R., Nicholson, E., Ogilvie, M., Olney, P., roselaar, C., voous, K., Wallace, I. and Wattel, J. (1980) *Handbook of the birds of Europe, the Middle East and North Africa*. Vol. 2. Hawks to bustards. Oxford University Press, London.
- Dawnay, N., McEwing, R., Thorpe, R. and Ogden, R. (2008) Preliminary data suggests genetic distinctiveness of Gyr and Saker falcons. *Conservation Genetics*, 9, 703–707.
- Dekov, O. (1997) The Common vole (*Microtus arvalis* Pallas) within agrocoenosises in Bulgaria population dynamics, zones of damage and rodenticides to control. *Avtoreferat of PhD thesis*, Plant Protection Institute, Bulgarian Agriculture Academy [In Bulgarian].

Dementiev, G. (1951) Birds of the Soviet Union. 1951. [In Rusian]

- Dementiev, G. and Shagdarsuren, A. (1964) About the Mongolian Saker and about the taxonomic position of the Altai Gyrfalcon. *Arch. (Collection) Zool. Mus. Moscow Gov. Univ.* 9, 3-37 [In Russian].
- Dixon, A. (2007) Saker Falcon breeding population estimates. Part 1: Europe. Falco, 29, 4-12.
- Dixon, A. (2009) Saker Falcon breeding population estimates. Part 2: Asia. Falco, 33, 4-10.
- Dixon, A., Ragyov, D., Ayas, Z., Deli, M., Demerdzhiev, D., Angelov, I., Kmetova, E. and Nedyalkov, N. (2009) Population status of breeding Saker Falcons (Falco cherrug) in Turkey. *Avian Biology Research*, 2 (4), 213-220.
- Donchev, S. (1977) Pticite v Rozovata dolina. Acta zoological bulgaruca, 6, 15-34.
- Domuschiev, D., Stoyanov, G., Michev, T., Petrov, C., Vatev, I., Ruskov K. and Ragyov, D. (*In prep.*) Loven sokol. In: *Red Data Book of Republic Bulgaria*. Second Edition [In Bulgarian].
- Eastham, C. (2001) Morphological studies of taxonomy of the Saker *Falco cherrug* Gray 1833 and closely allied species. *Ph.D. dissertation*. University of Kent, Canterbury, UK.
- Eastham, C. and Nicholls, M. (1999) (Abstract) Morphological variation of the Saker Falcon *Falco cherrug* and the implications for conservation. *Buteo*, Suppl., 25-25.
- Eastham, C. and Nicholls, M. (2002) Morphological classification of the so-called "Altai Falcon" *Falco altaicus*. In: *Raptors in the new millennium* (R. Yosef, M. L. Miller, and D. Pepler, Eds.). Pp. 211-219. International Birding & Research Center in Eilat, Israel, Eilat, Israel.
- Eastham, C. and Nicholls, M. (2005) Morphometric analysis of large *Falco* species and their hybrids with implications for conservation. *Journal of Raptor Research*, 39, 386-393.
- Eastham, C., Nicholls, M. and Fox, N. (2002) Morphological variation of the saker (Falco cherrug) and the implications for conservation. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, 11, 305–325.
- Elwes, H. and Buckley, T. (1870) A list of the Birds of Turkey. Ibis, 2/6, 59-77.
- ESRI (2009) ArcMap 9.3. ArcGis Desktop 9.3 Service Pack 1. ArcInfo. 1999-2008 ESRI.
- Farman, C. (1868) On some of the birds of prey of Central Bulgaria. Ibis, 2/4, 406-414.
- Ferguson-Lees, J. and Christie, D. (2001) Raptors of the world. Christopher Helm, London.
- Floericke, K. (1918) Forscherfahrt in Feindesland, Zweiter Teil: Ornitholgisch-wissenschaftliche Ergebnisse. Stuttgart, Kosmos [In German].
- Georgiev, D., Rajchev, E. and Koleva, K. (2008) Ground squirrel (*Spermophilus citellus*, Rodentia, Mammalia) in Kazanlak field conditions. *Journal of Agricultural Science and Forest Science* (Bulgaria), 7 (2), 63-66 [In Bulgarian with English summary].
- Georgiev, G. (2004) Nacionalnite i prirodnite parkove u rezervati v Bulgaria. Geia-Libris. Sofia. 2004. [In Bulgarian].
- Gray, J. (1833-34) Illustrations of Indian Zoology. London.

- Gradinarov, D. and Iankov, P (2009) BDZP v opazvaneto na lovnia sokol v Bulgaria (2006-2009). http://bspb.org/article\_files/125905878384.pdf, downloaded on: 16.12.2009 [In Bulgarian].
- Hagemeuer, S. and Blair, M. (1997) (Eds.) The EBCC *Atlas of European Breeding Birds: Their Distribution and Abundance*. London, T & A D Poyser.
- Hartert, E. (1903-22) Die Vögel der paläarktishen Fauna (1903-22) [In German].
- Horak, P. (1998) Feeding specialization of a pair of Saker Falcons (*Falco cherrug*) in southern Moravia. *Buteo*, 10, 85–88 [In Czech with English summary].
- Hoyo del, J., Elliott, A. and Sargatal, J. (1994) (Eds.) *Handbook of the Birds of the World (Volume 2): New World Vultures to Guineafowl.* Lynx Edicions, Barcelona.
- Iankov, P and Ruskov, K. (2009) Study and protection of Saker Falcon Population in Bulgaria 2007. *Heliaca*, 5, 5-12 [In Hungarian with English summary].
- Iankov, P. (2005) Dobre doshul za sbogom? Za Pticite, 1. BSPB [In Bulgarian].
- Iankov, P. (2007) (ed.) *Atlas of the Breeding Birds in Bulgaria*. Bulgarian Society for the Protection of Birds, Conservation Series, Book 10. Sofia, BSPB.
- IUCN (1987) IUCN Position Statement on Translocation of Living Organisms: Introductions, Reintroductions and Re-stocking [http://www.iucnsscrsg.org/download/IUCNPositionStatement.pdf].
- IUCN (1998) Guidelines for Re-introductions. Prepared the IUCN/SSC Re-introduction Specialist Group.

   IUCN,
   Gland,
   Switzerland
   and
   Cambridge,
   UK.

   [http://www.lcie.org/Docs/LCIE%20IUCN/IUCN%20Reintroduction%20guidelines.pdf].
- IUCN (2009) IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2009.1. Downloaded from www.iucnredlist.org on 24 September 2009.
- Katona K., Vaczi, O. and Altbacker, V. (2002) Topografic distribution and daily activity of the European ground squirrel population in Bugacpuszta, Hungary. *Acta theriologica*, 47(1), 45-54.
- Karyakin, I. (2008) Saker Falcon in Russia. Reports of the Consultative Meeting "Development of International Cooperation in Realization of CITES in Altai-Sayan Ecoregion". 5 December 2007, Novosibirsk, Russia. Raptor Conservation, 12, 28-47.
- Kenward, R., Katzner, T., Wink, M., Marcström, V., Walls, S., Karlblom, M., Pfeffer, R., Bragin, E., Hodder, K., Levin, A. (2007) Rapid sustainability modelling for raptors by radiotagging and DNAfngerprinting. *Journal Wildlife Management*, 71 (1), 238-245.
- Koblik, E., Red'kin, Y and Arkhipov, V. (2006) *Checklist of the Birds of the Russian Federation*. Moscow: KMK Scientific Press [In Russian with English introduction]
- Koshev Y. (2008) Distribution and status of European ground squirrel (*Spermophilus citellus*) in Bulgaria. *Lynx* (Praha) n.s., 39 (2), 251–261.
- Kostadinova, I. and Mihaylov. M. (2002) *(comp.)*. Manual for NATURA 2000 in Bulgaria. BSPB Conservation Series. Book 5. BSPB. Sofia [In Bulgarian].

- Kostadinova, I. (1997) *(comp.). Important Bird Areas in Bulgaria.* BSPB Conservation Series. Book 1. BSPB, Sofia [in Bulgarian].
- Lamburov, G. (1984) Niakoi nabliudenia vurhu redki ptici na teritoriata na Karlovskoto pole i blizkite rajoni. *Orn. Inf. Bull*, 15/16, 18–19.
- Lindberg, P. and Sjoberg, U. (2009) Captive breeding and restocking of the Peregrine Falcon in Sweden.
  In: *Peregrine Falcon populations: status and Perspectives in the 21st Century*. Eds. J. Sielicki & T. Mizera. Turul Publishing & Poznan University of Life Sciences Press, Warsaw-Poznan.
- Lorenz-Liburnau, L. (1893) Ornithologische Bruchstucke aus dem Gebiete Donau. *Orn. Jahrbuch*, 4, 12–23 [In German].
- Martin, R. (1975) Breeding endangered species in captivity. London, Academic Press.
- Mebs, T. and Schmidt, D. (2006) *Die Greifvögel Europas, Nordafrikas und Vorderasiens*. Kosmos, Germany.
- Mee, A. (2008) Re-introduction of the white-tailed sea eagle to County Kerry, Republic of Ireland. In: Global Re-introduction Perspectives: re-introduction case-studies from around the globe. Ed. P. Soorae. pp. 153-155. IUCN/SSC Re-introduction Specialist Group, Abu Dhabi, UAE.
- MEFRG (2009) The Saker Falcon: breeding population estimates. Downloaded from <a href="http://www.mefrg.org">http://www.mefrg.org</a> on 18/12/2009.
- Michev, T. (1982) Status i opazvane na dnevnite grablivi ptici v Bulgaria: In: *Sbornik na Nacionalna teoretichna konferenciia po opazvane i vyzproizvodstvo na obkryzhavashtata sreda.* "Slynchev briag"- 1-5. XI. 1982, Pp. 326-330. BAN, Sofiia [in Bulgarian].
- Michev, T. (1985) Lovdzhijski sokol Falcon *Falco cherrug*: In: Boev, B. & Peshev, C. (eds.). *Chervena kniga na Republika Bulgaria*. Tom 2, Zhivotni. BAN, Sofia [in Bulgarian].
- Michev, T. and Petrov, C. (1985) Distribution and population size of Saker Falcon in Bulgaria. Blagoevgrad 23-28 IX 1985. International symposium "Conservation of nature territories and the genetic fund contained in them", Reports Vol.1 National committee of Bulgaria of "Man and Biosphere" program, Sofia, BAS, 314-323 [in Bulgarian].
- MME (2009) Birds with satellite tags. Downloaded from <u>http://www.sakerlife.mme.hu/en/gmap</u> on 18.12.2009.
- MoEW (2006) Nacionalen plan za dejstvie za upravlenie na Ustojchivite organichni zamursiteli (UOZ) v Republika Bulgaria Rezume, Sofia, Mart, 2006. Downloaded from <a href="http://chemicals.moew.goverment.bg">http://chemicals.moew.goverment.bg</a> on 18.12.2009 [In Bulgarian].
- Nagy, S. and Demeter, I. (2006) Saker Falcon: European Single Species Action Plan. [http://www.coe.int/t/dg4/cultureheritage/Conventions/Bern/T-PVS/sc26\_inf02rev\_en.pdf].
- Nankinov, D., Stoyanov, G., Kouzmanov, G. and Todorov, R. (1991) Information sur la situation des rapaces diurnes en Bulgarie. *Birds of Prey Bulletin*, 4, 293-302 [In French].

- Nankinov, D., Dutsov, A., Nikolov, B., Borisov, B., Stoyanov, G., Gradev, G., Georgiev, D., Popov, D., Domuschiev, D., Kirov, D., Tilova, E., Nikolov, I., Ivanov, I., Dilchev, K., Popov, K., Karaivanov, N., Todorov, N., Shurulinkov, P., Stanchev, R., Aleksov, R., Tsonev, R., Dalakchieva, S., Ivanov, S., Marin, S., Stajkov, S., Nikolov, S., Nilkolov., H. (2004) *Number of national populations of birds breeding in Bulgaria*. Green Balkans. Plovdiv [In Bulgarian].
- Nicoll, M., Jones, C., and Norris, K. (2004) Comparison of survival rates of captive-reared and wild-bred Mauritius kestrels *Falco punctatus* in a re-introduced population. *Biological Conservation*, 118, 539-548.
- Nittinger, F., Haring, E., Pinsker, W., Wink, M. and Gamauf, A. (2005) Out of Africa? Phylogenetic relationships between *Falco biarmicus* and other hierofalcons (Aves Falconidae). *Journal of Zoological Systematics and Evolutionary Research*, 43 (4), 321-331.
- Nittinger, F., Gamauf, A., Pinsker, W., Wink, M., Haring, E. (2007) Phylogeography and population structure of the Saker falcon *Falco cherrug* and the influence of hybridization: mitochondrial and microsatellite data. *Molecular Ecology*, 16, 1497–1517.
- Obuch, J. and Chavko, J. (1997) Potrava sokola raroha (*Falco cherrug*) na juhozapadnom Slovensku. *Buteo*, 9, 57-68.
- Ragyov, D. and Shishkova, V. (2006) Saker falcon in Bulgaria: past, present and future. Falco, 27, 4-8.
- Ragyov, D., Demerdjiev, D. and Angelov, I. (2009) Peregrine (Falco peregrinus) in Bulgaria general review. In: *Peregrine Falcon populations: status and Perspectives in the 21st Century*. Eds. J. Sielicki & T. Mizera. Turul Publishing & Poznan University of Life Sciences Press, Warsaw-Poznan.
- Ragyov, D., Ayas, Z., Deli, M., Dixon, A. (2008) An assessment of the population status of breeding Saker Falcons in Turkey: In: *Proceedings of First Middle Eastern Biodiversity Congress*, 20-23 October 2008, Aqaba, Jordan [Abstract of poster presentation].
- Reiser, O. (1894) *Materialen zu einer Ornis Balcanica II Bulgarien*. Wien. 1894. In Commission Bei Carl Gerold's Sohn.
- Ruskov, K. (2007) Was 2007 a good year for the Saker Falcon?. Neophron, 2, pp. 6.
- Sarrazin, F., Bagnolini, C., Pinna, J., Danchin, E. and Clobert, J. (1995) High survival estimates of Griffon Vultures *Gyps fulvus fulvus* in a reintroduced population. *Auk*, 111, 853-862.
- Scott, J. and Carpenter, J. (1987) Release of captive-reared or translocated endangered birds: what do we need to know? *Auk*, 104, 544-545.
- Sherrod, S., Heinrich, W., Burnham, W., Barclay, J. and Cade, T. (1982) *Hacking: a method for releasing Peregrine Falcons and other birds of prey*, 2nd ed. The Peregrine Fund, Inc., Fort Collins, CO.

- Sielicki, S. and Sielicki, J. (2009) Restoration of Peregrine Falcon in Poland. In: Peregrine Falcon populations: status and Perspectives in the 21st Century. Eds. J. Sielicki & T. Mizera. Turul Publishing & Poznan University of Life Sciences Press, Warsaw-Poznan.
- Simeonov, S., Michev, T. and Nankinov, D. (1990) Fauna Bulgarica, 20: Aves. Part I. 218-220 [In Bulgarian].
- Sintenis, G. (1877) Zur Ornis der Dobrudscha. Cabanis Journal fur Ornithologie, 25, 59-69 [In German].
- Spiridonov, Z. (1977) Oazisi na divata priroda. Sofia. Zemizdat [in Bulgarian].
- Stefanov, V. (2005) Praktichesko obuchenie na sluzhiteli ot Direkciiata po prilagane na metodikata za monitoring na systoianieto na evropejskiia laluger v NP "Centralen Balkan", unpublished. Report to National Park Central Balkan directorate, 2005 [In Bulgarian].
- Stepanyan, L. (2003) Conspectus of the Ornithological Fauna of Russia and Adjacent Territories (within borders of the USSR as a historic region). Moscow Academkniga.
- Stoyanov, G. and Kouzmanov, G. (1998) Nuevos datos sobre la Poblacion del Halcon Sacre Falco cherrug en Bulgaria. In: *Holarctic Birds of Prey*. Proc. of an Int. Conf. Badajoz. WWGBP. Pp. 357-362 [In Spanish].
- Stoynov, E., Petrov, T., Tonchev, B., Ruskov, K., Hristov, H., Profirov, L. (2007) Peregrine Falcon Falco peregrinus. In: Iankov P. (ed.). Atlas of the Breeding Birds in Bulgaria. Bulgarian Society for the Protection of Birds, Conservation Series, Book 10. BSPB, Sofia.
- Temple, S. (1978) (Ed.) *Endangered birds: management techniques for preserving threatened species.* Madison, Univ., Wisconsin Press.
- Terrasse, M., Sarrazin, F., Choisy, J., Clémente, C., Henriquet, S., Lécuyer, P., Pinna, J. and Tessier, C. (2004) A success story: the reintroduction of Eurasian Griffon *Gyps fulvus* and Black *Aegypius monachus* Vultures to France. In: *Raptors worldwide: Proceedings of the VI World Conference on Birds of Prey and Owls*, Budapest, Hungary, 18-23 May 2003 (R. D. Chancellor, and B.-U. Meyburg, Eds.). Pp. 127–145. World Working Group on Birds of Prey / MME-BirdLife Hungary, Berlin and Budapest.
- Undzhian, E. and Braun, D. (1984) Grablivite ptici po reka Dunav (ot Svishtov do Silistra). *Orn. Inf. bull.*, 15/16, 34-49 [in Bulgarian].
- Vaurie, C. (1959) The Birds of the Palearctic Fauna: a Systematic Reference (2 Vols.).
- Wassink, A. and Oreel, G. J. (2007) The Birds of Kazakhstan. De Cocksdrop Texel, The Netherlands: Published by Arend Wassink.
- Wink, M., Staudter, H., Bragin, E., Pfefer, R. and Kenward, R. (1999) The use of DNA fingerprinting to estimate annual survival rates in the Saker Falcon *Falco cherrug. Journal Ornithologie*, 140, 481-489.

Zink, R. and Frey H. (2008) Re-introduction of the beareded vulture into the European Alps. In: *Global Re-introduction Perspectives: re-introduction case-studies from around the globe.* Ed. P. Soorae. pp. 141-144. IUCN/SSC Re-introduction Specialist Group, Abu Dhabi, UAE.



Artificial nests are used where nest sites are limiting factor in order to improve the conditions for recolonisation of Bulgarian territory by Saker Falcons. © D. Ragyov

# Appendix 1

# CRITERIA USED TO CLASSIFY SAKER FALCON REPORTS AS "POSSIBLE", "PROBABLE" OR "CONFIRMED" BREEDING RECORDS.

All Saker Falcon records were classified according to breeding evidence scale widely used in breeding bird atlases e.g. The EBCC Atlas of European Breeding Birds (Hagemeuer & Blair, 1997) as follows:

### **Possible breeding:**

- 1. Species observed in breeding season in suitable nesting habitat
- 2. Singing male present (or breeding calls heard) in breeding season in suitable breeding habitat

### **Probable breeding:**

- 3. Pair observed in suitable nesting habitat in breeding season
- 4. Permanent territory presumed through registration of territorial behaviour (song etc) on at least two different days a week or more at the same place or many individuals on one day
- 5. Courtship and display
- 6. Visiting probable nest site

7. Agitated behaviour or anxiety calls from adults, suggesting probable presence of nest or young nearby

- 8. Brood patch on adult examined in the hand, suggesting incubation
- 9. Nest building or excavating nest-hole

### **Confirmed breeding:**

- 10. Distraction-display or injury feigning
- 11. Used nest or eggshells found (occupied or laid within period of survey)
- 12. Recently fledged young (nidicolous species) or downy young (nidifugous species) \*
- 13. Adults entering or leaving nest-site in circumstances indicating occupied nest (including high nests or nest holes, the contents of which can not be seen) or adults seen incubating
- 14. Adult carrying faecal sac or food for young
- 15. Nest containing eggs
- 16. Nest with young seen or heard
- \* Sightings of adult/s and juvenile/s in July–August inclusive were considered as confirmed breeding records in this study.

# Appendix 2

# METHODS AND RESULTS

This appendix describes the methods used to quantify and compare food availability, nest site availability and protected status across 15 study areas; and the results from the survey of specific site characteristics used to calculate values of the indicators for suitability.

## 1. Methods

### 1.1. Food supply

Four indicators were used for assessing the food supply:

i. European Souslik Availability

Population density of European Souslik populations largely varies within short period of time and therefore long term studies are needed to properly reveal it. At present, there are no uniform methods for estimation of European souslik density available in monitoring studies (Cepáková & Hulová, 2002; Katona *et al.*, 2002). We investigated the European Souslik Availability through the size of the colonies. It was measured on the field by GPS device, or by detailed map using ArcMap 9.3 (ESRI, 2008), in square kilometers. Sizes of all colonies in each site were summarized in order to obtain the total size of the area covered by colonies. The percentage of the area covered by souslik colonies was used for comparison between the sites.

ii. Common Vole Availability

Common Vole Availability was estimated using a study of Dekov (1997). In his work he divided Bulgaria into several zones describing the damage in agriculture caused by the Vole. The study covers 43year period. These zones were established on the base of population density, size of colonized areas and frequency of calamites. There are four types of zones in Bulgaria: (a) zone with high damage; (b) zone with potential damage; (c) zone with limited damage; (d) zone with no damage. Each of our survey areas is part of one of those zones, representing the general characteristics of vole's population in Bulgaria (Table 10).

### iii. Avian Prey Availability

Published sources were used for assessing the Avian Prey Availability. Horak (1998) summarized 3 dietary studies in Czech Republic, Hungary (Bagyura et al., 1994) and Slovakia (Obuch & Chavko, 1997). According to them the bulk of the birds consumed by Sakers are the following taxa: Columba sp., Corvus corone, Larus ridibundus, Perdix perdix, Phasianus colchicus, Streptopelia sp., Sturnus vulgaris, Vanelus vanelus. These species were used as indicator species for determining the relative avian prey abundance. Bird numbers in each study area were extracted from the recently published Atlas of the Breeding Birds in Bulgaria (Iankov, 2007). The density patterns of the species were presented by minimum and maximum number of breeding pairs in every UTM grid (10x10 km). The minimum number of birds was used for between-sites comparison. We overlapped our study areas with the Atlas maps showing the species numbers using ARC MAP 9.3 (ESRI, 2008). Every grid which fell into a study area (entirely or partially) was taken into consideration. When the grid was entirely included in a study area the minimum number was used. In case the grid was only partially included in the study area we took a minimum number of birds corresponding to the proportion of intersected area to the total size of the UTM. After summarizing the numbers of all indicator species in each partial or entire grid we obtained the minimum number of birds into the study areas. This number was used for calculation of bird-prey densities (bp/100 km<sup>2</sup>). The densities were used for calculation of the index of Avian Prey Availability.

### iv. Presence of other raptor species

Raptors presence (i.e. Long-legged Buzzard, Peregrine and Imperial Eagle) was used as an additional site characteristic because they share some of the basic habitat requirements with Sakers and can be found coexisting in various habitats elsewhere in Europe. Therefore the raptor density (bp/100 km<sup>2</sup>) was used as an indicator for the suitability of the sites (Raptor Index). Raptor densities by species are presented in Table 10 and total raptor density is presented in Table 11.

### 1.2. Nest sites

Nest site availability was evaluated using the nest site density, representing number of nests per 100 km<sup>2</sup>. The following host species were considered: Raven, Long-legged Buzzard, Golden Eagle, Black Stork and Egyptian Vulture. These are species whose nests Sakers often occupy in its current Global breeding range and occupied in Bulgaria in the past. Both active nests and not active nests were included

in the analysis. Each study area was ranked as it is Table 6 according to the value of the nest site density presented in Table 11.

### 1.3. Protected status

Protected status of the sites was assessed considering four parameters (Security Indeces):

- i. Level of Legal Protection, in terms of the proportion of the area covered by NATURA 2000 sites (Special Protected Areas and potential Sites of Community Interest) in percents;
- ii. Level of Direct Protection (wardenning), estimated by the proportion of the area covered by National and/or Nature Parks in percents;
- iii. Level of Disturbance, estimated by the human population density (number of people per km<sup>2</sup>), based on human population data in 2007 from the National Statistical Institute,
- iv. Level of General Conservation Activities undertaken by NGOs and government structures locally. Three types of activities were considered: (a) no monitoring and no management activities; (b) regular monitoring is implemented but no direct conservation/management measures undertaken; (c) monitoring and wildlife conservation/management measures implemented.

## 1.4. Indexing and ranking

Three-index system was used to assess the indicators for suitability.

Common Vole Availability in each study area was indexed as follows: Index 1 =zone with limited damage *or* zone with no damage (*c* or *d*); Index 2 = zone with potential damage (*b*); 3 = zone with high damage (a).

General Conservation Activities were indexed as follows: Index 1 = no monitoring and no conservation or wildlife management activities (a); Index 2 = regular monitoring is implemented but no direct conservation measures undertaken (b); Index 3 = monitoring and conservation or wildlife management measures implemented (c).

The rest indicators i.e., Souslik Availability, Avian prey Availability, Raptors Presence, Legal Protection, Direct Protection and Disturbance were assessed using "between-site" comparison methodology. Every site has an exact value for each indicator (Table 11), and we transformed these values in percentage scale from 0 to 100 to compare the parameters. The site with lowest values received 60

0% while the site with the highest value received 100%. The rest of the sites received percents according to the place which their value take on the scale equal to the difference between the minimum (0%) and maximum (100%) value. Then each indicator received an index corresponding with its place on the percentage scale as follows: from 0% to 33.2% - Index 1; from 33.3% to 66.5% - Index 2; from 66.6% to 100% - Index 3. For clearance we present an example with one of the parameters – *Avian prey Availability*:

### Example for calculation of indices:

Lowest Avian prey density exists in Ponor Mts. ( $X = 111 \text{ bp}/100\text{ km}^2$ ), and highest Avian prey density exists in Sofia Plain ( $Y = 738 \text{ bp}/100\text{ km}^2$ ) - see Table 11. The difference between them is Z = Y - X =627. Therefore the scale for calculating the coefficient of this parameter in the rest of the sites is 0-627. Ponor Mts. as minimum density received 0% of this scale; Sofia Plain as maximum density received 100% of the scale. The percentage of every other site is:

 $W_{1-15} = (V_{1-15}-X) / Z * 100$  (%), where  $V_{1-15}$  is the Avian prey density in each site.

Ones the percentage (W) is calculated every site received an index as follows: Index 1 – from 0% to 33.2%; Index 2 – from 33.3% to 66.5%; Index 3 – from 66.6% to 100%.

The Food Supply Index (Column 6; Table 5) was calculated as an average value of the indices of each characteristic i.e., Souslik, Vole, Avian prey and Raptor Presence (Columns 2, 3, 4, 5; Table 5).

The Protected Status Index (Column 6; Table 7) was calculated as an average value of the indices of each characteristic i.e., Legal Protection, Direct Protection, Disturbance, Conservation Activities (Columns 2, 3, 4, 5; Table 7).

The study areas were finally ranked from 1<sup>st</sup> to 15<sup>th</sup> according to the values of Food Supply Index, Nest Site Density and Protected Status Index put in descending order (last columns of Table 5, 6 and 7).

# 2. Results

Results from studying of specific site characteristics (i.e. number and total size of souslik colonies; damage on agriculture caused by Common Vole; number of bird-prey; numbers and density of Long-legged Buzzard, Peregrine and Imperial Eagle; number of nest sites; size of NATURA 2000 areas; size of areas protected by parks and reserves; number of human population; type of general conservation efforts are presented in Table 10. This is the base for calculating of values of the indicators of the suitability of the potential release areas (Table 11).

Table 10. Characteristics of 15 study areas measured during the survey.

SITE CHARACTERISTIC	Besapari Hills	Central Balkan Mts.	Danube River Plain	Dobrudzha Plateau	Dragoman Marsh	Karlukovo	Ludogorie Plateau	Maritime Dobrudzha	Ponor Mts.	Sakar Mts.	Sliven Mts.	Sofia Plain	Varbishka Mts.	Vetrino	Zemen Gorge
Study areas size (km²)	391	1207	2064	301	220	141	522	124	377	1233	636	380	582	130	181
Size of Souslik colonies (km <sup>2</sup> ) N of colonies	7,4 14	29,5 30	18,6 15	1,4 3	1,2 6	0,4 1	3,7 8	1,3 8	5,1 12	1,5 15	11,9 11	0,1 1	1,1 4	0,7 2	0,8 2
Damage on agriculture caused by Common Vole (Dekov, 1997)	Potential	No	High	High	Potential	Potential	High	High	No	Limited	Potential	Potential	No	Potential	Potential
Min. number of avian bird-prey (bp)	1927	8431	4889	1759	277	1524	2969	772	852	594	1190	380	403	272	3850
LLB density (bp/100 km <sup>2</sup> )	4,1	1,3	0,1	0,0	0,9	2,1	3,6	5,6	3,4	3,7	1,3	0,0	0,2	3,8	1,1
LLB min. number (bp)	16	16	3	0	2	3	19	7	13	46	8	0	1	5	2
Peregrine density (bp/100 km <sup>2</sup> )	0,5	0,6	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,7	0,0	0,0	1,3	0,0	0,3	0,0	0,0	0,0	1,1
Peregine min. number (bp)	2	7	0	0	0	1	0	0	5	0	2	0	0	0	2
IE density (bp/100 km <sup>2</sup> )	0,0	0,1	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,6	0,2	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0
IE min. number (bp)	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	1	0	0	0	0
Total raptor density (bp/100 km <sup>2</sup> )	4,6	2,0	0,3	0,0	0,9	2,8	3,6	5,6	4,8	4,4	1,7	0,0	0,2	3,8	2,2
Raptor min. number (bp)	18	24	7	0	2	4	19	7	18	54	11	0	1	5	4
Min. number nest site	41	96	17	31	5	10	26	7	45	78	27	3	47	6	17
NATURA 2000 size (km²)	167	762	338	17	170	118	334	73	356	1129	143	23	291	0	96
Parks & reserves size (km <sup>2</sup> )	1,7	508,3	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	5,3	44,9	0,0	71,9	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0
Human population (N)	54740	136391	109392	3612	12320	2397	9396	13640	7163	17262	125292	66880	17460	1430	4706
Type of activities	Monit. and cons.	Monit. and cons.	Monitoring	No	Monit. and cons.	Monitoring	No	Monitoring	Monit. and cons.	Monit. and cons.	Monit. and cons.	No	Monitoring	No	No

Table 11. Indicators for suitability in 15 survey areas.

FACTOR	SITE INDICATOR	DIMENSION	Besapari Hills	Central Balkan Mts.	Danube River Plain	Dobrudzha Plateau	Dragoman Marsh	Karlukovo	Ludogorie Plateau	Maritime Dobrudzha	Ponor Mts.	Sakar Mts.	Sliven Mts.	Sofia Plain	Varbishka Mts.	Vetrino	Zemen Gorge
~	Souslik availability	colony size / site size (%)	1,89	2,44	0,90	0,47	0,55	0,28	0,71	1,05	1,35	0,12	1,87	0,03	0,19	0,54	0,44
BILIT	Common Vole availability	3 rank scale	Medium	Low	High	High	Medium	Medium	High	High	Low	Low	Medium	Medium	Low	Medium	Medium
AVAILABILITY	Avian prey availability	density (birds / 100 km²)	318	137	295	214	220	227	242	552	111	210	607	738	174	178	176
AV	Raptors presence	bp/100 km²	4,6	2,0	0,3	0,0	0,9	2,8	3,6	5,6	4,8	4,4	1,7	0,0	0,2	3,8	2,2
NEST SIT	ËS	nest site density (nests/100 km²)	10,5	8,0	0,8	10,3	2,3	7,1	5,0	5,6	11,9	6,3	4,2	0,8	8,1	4,6	9,4
Ω	Legal protection	NATURA 2000 / total territory (%)	42,8	63,1	16,4	5,6	77,2	83,6	63,9	58,6	94,3	91,6	22,5	6,1	50,0	0,0	53,2
TUS	Direct protection / wardening	parks and reserves / total territory (%)	0,4	42,1	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0	4,3	11,9	0,0	11,3	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0
PROTECTED STATUS	Disturbance	human population (N / km²)	140	113	53	12	56	17	18	110	19	14	197	176	30	11	26
đ	General cons. efforts	3 rank scale	High	High	Medium	Low	High	Medium	Low	Medium	High	High	High	Low	Medium	Low	Low